# UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND EVALUATION SERVICE (PDES)



No entry!

A review of UNHCR's response to border closures in situations of mass refugee influx

#### Policy Development and Evaluation Service

UNHCR's Policy Development and Evaluation Service (PDES) is committed to the systematic examination and assessment of UNHCR policies, programmes, projects and practices. PDES also promotes rigorous research on issues related to the work of UNHCR and encourages an active exchange of ideas and information between humanitarian practitioners, policymakers and the research community. All of these activities are undertaken with the purpose of strengthening UNHCR's operational effectiveness, thereby enhancing the organization's capacity to fulfill its mandate on behalf of refugees and other persons of concern to the Office. The work of the unit is guided by the principles of transparency, independence, consultation, relevance and integrity.

Policy Development and Evaluation Service United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees Case Postale 2500 1211 Geneva 2 Switzerland

> Tel: (41 22) 739 8433 Fax: (41 22) 739 7344

e-mail: hqpd00@unhcr.org

internet: www.unhcr.org

All PDES evaluation reports are placed in the public domain. Electronic versions are posted on the UNHCR website and hard copies can be obtained by contacting PDES. They may be quoted, cited and copied, provided that the source is acknowledged. The views expressed in PDES publications are those of the author and are not necessarily those of UNHCR. The designations and maps used do not imply the expression of any opinion or recognition on the part of UNHCR concerning the legal status of a territory or of its authorities.

## Table of Contents

Introduction1
Part I: Legal frameworks and political interests7
Part II: Border-closure in practice15
Case study one: Turkey/Iraq border, 199117
Case study two: Tanzania/Burundi border, 199525
Case study three: Macedonia/Kosovo border, 199933
Case study four: Afghanistan's borders, 2000-200143
Case study five: Kenya/Somalia border, 200751
Part III, Towards a policy-response framework57

#### Introduction

- 1. This paper reviews the way in which UNHCR has responded when states close their borders to mass refugee influxes. Examining both the existing international legal framework and the political and practical experiences of the organization in reacting to border closures in the post-Cold War period, the paper considers whether a 'policy toolkit' could be developed which would help to guide UNHCR responses to ongoing and future border closures.
- 2. When High Commissioner for Refugees Antonio Guterres asked PDES to commission a study on this issue, his primary concern was the closure of the border between Somalia and Kenya. As the paper was being readied for publication in June 2010, however, the Uzbekistan government announced that it had closed its border with Kyrgyzstan in response to fears of a mass influx of refugees fleeing violent ethnic clashes in the city of Osh, five miles from the Uzbek border.
- 3. At time of writing, up to 100,000 largely ethnic Uzbek refugees were massing at the Kyrgyzstan-Uzbekistan border and the UN was warning of an impending humanitarian crisis. According to Uzbekistan's Deputy Prime Minister, "today we will stop accepting refugees from the Kyrgyz side because we have no place to accommodate them and no capacity to cope with them" (The Times, 15 June 2010). As this paper demonstrates, when states adopt such positions, UNHCR is confronted with a number of difficult ethical dilemmas and operational challenges.

#### Border closures and refugee rights

- 4. The act of border-crossing is central to the concept of an international refugee regime. The ability of refugees to access international protection is dependent upon their ability to cross international borders. The right to leave one's country and the right to seek asylum are both enshrined in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.
- 5. Yet the reality of border-crossing both in principle and in practice is far more complex. In the past 20 years states have repeatedly closed their borders to refugee influxes, usually with the aim of preserving security and relieving pressure on national capacity.
- 6. Border closures pose a particular dilemma for UNHCR because they force the organization to confront the tensions between protection and assistance in such circumstances. When a state opts to close its border to a refugee influx, effectively denying their right to seek asylum and placing a refugee at risk of continued persecution, defending the right to asylum may be in direct conflict with the practical delivery of humanitarian assistance.
- 7. Border closures are intensely political. Controlling borders and by extension, determining who may enter a state's territory is a fundamental expression of state sovereignty, the lynch-pin of contemporary international political order. The

obligation to offer asylum may thus directly conflict with a state's claim to sovereignty, especially if the claim is made that a mass influx will threaten the security (even the very survival) of the nation-state.

- 8. Borders are thus the front-line in a struggle to reconcile the international political regime focused above all on the security and stability of existing states-structure with the universal protection principles UNHCR is charged with safeguarding.
- 9. The politics of border closure, however, extend beyond the tensions between state sovereignty and humanitarianism. In practice, major border closures in the post-Cold War period have tended to occur in states or regions of significant strategic interest to Western and donor states. In Northern Iraq in 1991, in Kosovo in 1999 and Afghanistan in 2001, the direct actions of states, led by the USA and its NATO allies, played a major role in influencing the shape of the international community's responses to these border closures.
- 10. It is no coincidence that the two major international responses to border closure in Northern Iraq and Kosovo were also the sites for the significant (if problematic) evolution of the doctrine of 'humanitarian intervention'. Given the plethora of other powerful agents who have tended to become involved in responding (or, in the case of Afghanistan and the on-going Kenya-Somalia border closure, in not responding) to post-Cold War border closures, this paper considers not only how UNHCR should respond, but also the extent to which it can respond as an independent actor.
- 11. In responding to border closures, UNHCR itself is likely to have to prioritise among its own complex interests. Should UNHCR aim to provide an immediate response to refugees needs in a humanitarian crisis, even if this means tacitly accepting a state's decision to abrogate from its obligations under the 1951 Convention? Should it advocate for the principles of asylum and *non-refoulement* even if this means refusing cooperation? How should it account for the political trade-offs that are likely to be offered as inducements for participation (or threatened for non-compliance) by donor or host states, in terms of financial assistance or access to previously closed areas of territory?
- 12. Balancing these interests is likely to be difficult and controversial, both internally and externally. However the history of UNHCR's responses to major border closures indicates that there is a need for the organization to acknowledge these inherent tensions between its protection and assistance duties in order that it can better prepare and respond in an operational context.

#### **Defining border closures**

- 13. Analyzing the politics of border closure is a process fraught with conceptual difficulties. Even accurately identifying a physical border is often problematic, particularly if the border is the relic of arbitrary and artificial state creation by European colonial powers with little everyday meaning (as with the Pakistan-Afghan border, for example, which placed Pashtun on both sides of the border.
- 14. Where natural features such as mountain ranges mark state borders, they are often inhospitable and sparsely populated, which in turn results in poor demarcation. During the 1991 crisis in Northern Iraq, for example, UNHCR staff were uncertain

whether some Kurdish refugees were in Turkish or Iraqi territory. The real geography of borders is one of buffer zones, 'no-man's lands' and intermittent border posts.

- 15. Given these ambiguities, do borders matter? As researchers looking at transnational and cross-border livelihood strategies have conclusively shown, borders are often highly porous, abstractions which do not reflect lived reality (e.g. Bakewell 2000; Kaiser 2010). Yet for UNHCR and for refugees borders, however artificial, are not mere abstractions. Borders do matter because in a sovereign state system they are legal markers of authority. Refugees become refugees and thereby able to access protection and asylum only because they have crossed an international border.
- 16. The case studies in Part II demonstrate the extent to which porous borders complicate any attempt to assess the effects (and even the intended effects) of a formal border closure. However, determining what constitutes a closure is equally problematic. In fragile states with weak authority, borders may be closed by *ad hoc* local alliances acting without central government knowledge.
- 17. Furthermore, as one UNHCR staff member interviewed for this paper remarked, it is weak and poor states that tend to resort to formal, physical border closures. Strong and rich states have a range of policy options which, in the post-Cold War period, have been employed to effectively close their borders to asylum seekers, even while they remain theoretically open to receiving refugees.
- 18. Many researchers have documented the strategies used by Western states to deter asylum seekers from entry. As early as 1980, Western states began developing a battery of measures designed to prevent applicants from reaching their borders where they could make a claim under the 1951 Convention. These include the increased use of visas, the issuing of heavy fines for those carriers found transporting irregular migrants and the extra-territorial processing of asylum claims.
- 19. Hathaway provides an impressive number of examples: the UK's decision to introduce visas for Zimbabweans in 2003 in order to deter rising numbers of asylum seekers, Australia's decision to 'excise' its off-shore territories to prevent asylum seekers entering mainland Australia, and the use of the 'country of first asylum' principle by EU states to avoid having to admit asylum seekers who have transited through Southern states among them (Hathaway 2005, 283-298).
- 20. The question of pushbacks on the sea has also proved particularly contentious. In 1993, the US Supreme Court in a heavily criticized judgment determined in the case of Sale vs. Haitian Center Councils (by a vote of 8-1) that the right of *non-refoulement* could not be claimed by Haitian asylum seekers who had been intercepted by the US Coastguard before reaching US soil.
- 21. Recent Italian pushbacks of mixed migration flows arriving by sea from North Africa follow the same logic. There is little doubt that Western states will continue to use such strategies to insulate their territories from the arrival of asylum seekers while declaring their continued commitment to the principle of asylum.
- 22. Developed nations with the capacity to run functioning bureaucracies are simply less crude in the methods they employ to circumvent asylum seekers' rights, able to manipulate rather than close borders. Yet as the case studies examined in Part

II show, there is a clear connection between Western states' determination to secure their borders and Southern states' own increasingly restrictive attitudes to asylum.

- 23. Despite these connections, this paper looks only at the political and operational challenges UNHCR faces in responding to formal, concrete centrally-authorised border closures, in part because these closures represent an extreme and explicit denial of refugees' right to asylum. In the post-Cold War period these have been a number of these border closures by prospective host states deliberately aimed at preventing entry<sup>1</sup>.
- 24. Since 1990, borders closed in response to refugee flows include (but are not limited to) the Turkey-Iraq border (1991), the Zaire-Rwanda border 1994 and 1996) the Tanzania-Burundi border (1995), the Rwanda-Burundi border (1996), the Macedonia-Kosovo border (1999), all of Afghanistan's borders with neighbouring states (2000-2001), the Chad-Sudan border (2006), the Jordan-Iraq border 2006), the Syria and Iran borders with Iraq (2007) the Malawi-Tanzania border (2007), the Kenya-Somalia border (2007 onwards), Egypt's borders with the Gaza strip and Israel (2007 onwards), the DR Congo-Zambia border (2008) and the Saudi Arabia-Yemen border (2009).
- 25. This list underlines the fact that post-Cold War border closures to prevent refugee entry have most often occurred in regions when weak host states have little absorptive capacity and there are strong state and security concerns about the actual or potential influxes.

#### **Existing literature**

- 26. Border closures are a remarkably under-researched subject in refugee and forced migration studies. Legal scholars have long addressed the practice of border closure as one form of *non-refoulement*, debating in particular whether the principle is applicable at the frontier or in cases of mass influx (e.g. UNHCR 1994; Hathaway 2005; Goodwin-Gill and McAdam 2007). Yet their concerns are not the political or operational dimensions of international responses to border closure.
- 27. Historians of refugee protection have outlined border closure as a major feature of the collapse of asylum norms in the 1930s (e.g. Marrus 1985); Skran 1995), but in the period between 1951 and the end of the Cold War, the question of border closure disappeared almost entirely from the international agenda. Alan Dowty's book, *Closed Borders: the Contemporary Assault on Freedom of Movement*, published in 1987, reveals its Cold War-era origins in its almost total focus on restrictions placed by authoritarian states on their citizens' rights to exit (Dowty 1987).
- 28. In the post-Cold War context, there has been remarkably little research published which specifically relates to the practice of closing borders by host countries in response to the arrival of refugee flows at the border. Both the Northern Iraq and the Kosovo crises have been the subject of considerable scrutiny and some researchers have specifically focused on UNHCR's role in them (e.g. Frelick 1992, 1998; Suhrke 2000) but the complexity of these emergencies in terms of reconfiguring state sovereignty and the concept of humanitarian intervention means

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Border closures by states of origin (designed to prevent exit) are also beyond the scope of this paper.

that politics of the border closures themselves have largely figured as a side-note to these discussions.

- 29. The same is true in terms of the Afghan border closure in 2000-2002. Apart from a few notable articles (Ruiz 2002; van Selm 2002), the wider political and humanitarian context of international intervention in Afghanistan obscured the specific politics of border closure. Those researchers who examined the Tanzanian border closure in 1995 have also tended to view the border closure in 1995 as a prelude to the more significant UNHCR-sanctioned involuntary return of Rwandese to their country of origin in December 1996 (Rutinwa 1996; Miller 2000).
- 30. On the one hand, these studies underline the importance of setting border closures in a much wider political landscape. Yet on the other hand, the lack of any serious comparative study of the politics of border closure is a remarkable gap in refugee-related research.
- 31. Given the importance UNHCR attaches to the principles at stake in border closure (non-refoulement, the right to seek asylum, the protection of neutral humanitarian space), and the operational reality of repeated border closures in many regions where UNHCR operates, it is clear that there is a need for more analysis of this political practice. This paper therefore offers the first account of the politics of border closure, aiming to inform UNHCR's future policy responses.

#### Structure of the review

- 32. This paper is divided into three parts. The first part considers the political and legal framework surrounding border closures. The paper focuses particularly on the question of *non-refoulement*, especially in terms of its applicability to rejection at the frontier and state obligations in the case of mass influx. Considering the pre-1951 history of border closures, it underlines the extent to which the collapse of the asylum regime of the 1930s was signalled by the mass closure of borders to refugees coming from Germany.
- 33. The humanitarian consequences of these border closures had a significant influence in shaping the contemporary refugee regime and precipitating states' recognition of the norm of *non-refoulement*. The first part of the article concludes by considering the reasons why, despite this legal framework, some states do choose to close borders.
- 34. The second part of the paper looks at five post-Cold War case studies of border closures. It considers the Turkish border closure with Northern Iraq in 1991, Tanzania's closure of its border with Burundi in 1995, the Macedonian border closure that occurred as part of the Kosovo crisis in 1999, the sealing of borders by Pakistan and Afghanistan's other neighbours from November 2000 through to 2002, and the Kenya-Somalia border closure, on-going since January 2007, considering the specific motivations, responses and policy implications in each case.
- 35. The final part of the paper considers what common characteristics can be identified in all these border closures, and how these thematic similarities might be used to develop a typology of border closures. The paper ends by making a number

of conclusions and recommendations to UNHCR as regards how it might strengthen its response to future border closures.

## Part I: Legal frameworks and political interests

- 36. The development of the post-1951 refugee protection regime centred on the Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees was directly influenced by the experiences of the 1930s, in which the nascent asylum regime collapsed and borders were closed to huge numbers of refugees fleeing fascism in both Spain and Germany.
- 37. Civil war broke out in Spain in July 1936. The conflict left at least 300,000 dead, including 120,000 civilians. Fearing the prospect of a mass refugee influx from Spain as General Franco's army advanced, France closed the border to Spanish refugees between January and March 1938, and then again between June 1938 and February 1939.
- 38. The French decision to close their border with Spain in 1938-9 can be explained above all by two factors. Firstly, the French were deeply anxious about the potential burden placed on their material resources by a mass influx of destitute refugees, a concern deepened by a parallel refugee crisis on the French-German border which was complicated by domestic anti-Semitism and the extent of political division within France between right and left (there were four different French administrations during the three years of the Spanish Civil War). In this sense, the decision to close the Spanish border was directly related to the economic burden of protracted asylum upon the host state.
- 39. Proposals to establish a 'safe zone' within Spain to avoid any mass influx were indicative of the state's fear of such an outcome, as too was the urgent emphasis on early repatriation of the refugee population. Secondly, the growing power of Nazi Germany fed into the French state's desire to preserve its neutrality in the Spanish conflict as part of a wider European policy of appearement designed to limit German encroachment and preserve the French state.
- 40. In this sense, the closing of the border in 1938 can be primarily cast as a political act intended to demonstrate French neutrality, with the effects on refugees' ability to enter into France a secondary consequence. The political and economic costs associated with asylum were now seen as too high to support.
- 41. France opened its border on 27 January 1939 following the fall of Barcelona on the conditional understanding that now the war had ended, there would be a rapid repatriation. Between 27 January and 4 February 1939, 240,000 Spanish civilian refugees crossed the border (followed from 5 February by defeated republican soldiers) to face temporary internment in French concentration camps before returning to Spain. It is estimated that some 340,000 refugees had returned to Spain by the time of the French state's collapse in May 1940.

#### The collapse of the asylum regime

- 42. If the closure of the French border with Spain reflected the economic and political realities of 1930s Europe trumping humanitarian concern, the failure of the international community to adequately respond to the Nazi German state's expulsion of its Jewish citizens made clear the humanitarian consequences of refusing asylum in the name of national self-interest.<sup>2</sup> From 1933, European states used a number of strategies to avoid offering asylum to Germany's Jewish population, including redoubling visa restrictions to prevent arrivals at the border and physical sealing of borders.
- 43. Switzerland was among the most stringent in applying new restrictions to prevent German Jewish entry, motivated by both anti-semitism and concern to protect the Swiss state from German wrath. In August 1942, the Swiss-German border was hermetically sealed to prevent the incursion of Jewish refugees. A month later, federal authorities sealed the French-Swiss border, asking the Vichy government to reinforce its own border surveillance.
- 44. These decisions were taken in the light of Swiss political conviction that the state could not cope with additional Jewish influx, but was in the words of Swiss politician Edouard von Steiger an "overcrowded lifeboat" (Bergier 1999: 95). There are 24,000 documented rejections of refugees by the Swiss authorities during the war, including at least 5,000 that occurred during the period of tightest restriction between August 1942 and autumn 1943.
- 45. In 2002, the Bergier report detailing the extent of Swiss collaboration with Nazi Germany and researched and written by an independent commission of experts was unequivocal in its condemnation of Switzerland's failure to keep its border open:

There is no indication that opening the border might have provoked an invasion by the Axis of caused insurmountable economic difficulties. Nevertheless Switzerland declined to help people in mortal danger. A more humane policy might have saved thousands of refugees from being killed by the Nazis and their accomplices (Bergier 1999: 271).

- 46. Yet the Swiss did not act in isolation in responding to the German Jewish exodus by closing their borders. Instead, their actions reflected a wider collapse in the institution of asylum. Hungary and Yugoslavia closed their borders in the wake of the German-Austrian *Anschluss*.
- 47. Other states across Europe introduced visa and quota restrictions in a similar vein to those developed by Switzerland. In one of the most notorious cases, the S.S. St. Louis, a ship carrying 930 Jewish refugees, was refused entry by Cuba, the U.S. and several other Latin American states and was forced to return to Europe.
- 48. The Evian conference, held in July 1938 and organized by the Roosevelt administration, was ostensibly intended to "facilitate the immigration from Germany and presumably from Austria of political refugees", but in reality its participants were concerned with pacifying domestic political opinion and *preventing* the agreement of any further commitments to German refugees seeking asylum.

8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> In November 1941, the German state banned Jewish emigration and state-sanctioned expulsion ceased. Persecution forcing flight, of course, continued.

- 49. This is echoed in Marrus' assessment that "Evian simply underscored the unwillingness of the Western countries to receive Jewish refugees ... the 1930s saw a colossal failure of international collaboration that resulted in effective *de facto* border closings by several states" (Marrus 1985: 172).
- 50. Border closures were just one symptom of a much more fundamental collapse in asylum protection during the 1930s. Even within European liberal states theoretically committed to the protection of liberal humanitarian ideals national interests triumphed. These national interests were three-fold. Firstly, the refugee load was politically and nationally suspect because it was a *Jewish* refugee load, a minority group in a political system now organized around territorial nation-states.
- 51. Secondly, the threat of German power to the rest of Europe and the perceived need to pursue a policy of appearement, even up to 1939 undoubtedly fed into state's calculation regarding refugee policy in not only the Jewish but also the Spanish case.
- 52. Thirdly, the economic growth of the 1920s which had allowed asylum needs to converge with immigration requirements had disappeared with the global economic depression of the 1930s. National interests political and economic persuaded states that asylum could not be offered to refugees: their suffering was not universal, but *Jewish*.

#### Impact on the 1951 Convention

- 53. The strategies used by states during the 1930s to deter asylum seekers bear striking parallels to those employed in contemporary border closures narrowing the definition of a 'political refugee', expanding bureaucratic procedures to provide more opportunities for rejection or deportation of irregular entrants, intercepting refugees at sea, and in the final case resorting to formally closing borders.
- 54. This suggests that formal border closures are best understood as an extreme symptom of longer-term serious political breakdown of the asylum regime. In the 1930s, these were strategies in which the majority of states were at least tacitly complicit, and represented the near-total breakdown of an asylum system that had been designed to redress the worst excesses of the 'unmixing of peoples', but which found itself unable to challenge state sovereignty.
- 55. The post-World War II refugee protection regime was drafted in the shadows of the 1930s and in response to the failure of liberal states to protect refugees fleeing from Nazi Germany. The recognition that the failure of European states to offer asylum in the 1930s to Germany's Jewish population had led to humanitarian catastrophe provided new impetus for states to agree to a normative obligation not to return refugees to territories where their lives of freedoms would be threatened, *non-refoulement*.
- 56. It is not an exaggeration to conclude that it was in part because of the consequences of the border closures of the 1930s that *non-refoulement* was placed at the heart of the post-war refugee protection regime, central to the "very purpose of the Convention" (UNHCR 1994: travaux). This has important implications for understanding the contemporary legal relationship between *non-refoulement* and state border control.

#### The legal framework<sup>3</sup>

- 57. The legal principle most obviously limiting states' ability to close their borders so as to prevent a refugee entering territory is the norm of *non-refoulement*. The concept of *non-refoulement* is expressed in Article 33 of the 1951 Convention: "No Contracting State shall expel or return ('refouler') a refugee in any manner whatsoever to the frontiers of territories where his life or freedom would be threatened on account of his race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion."
- 58. This article is one of only two articles in the Convention to which contracting states are permitted to make no reservations, which underlines the extent to which this norm was considered by the Convention's drafting states in 1951 to be a fundamental component of the international refugee protection regime. This article makes very clear that a refugee cannot be removed from one territory and moved or returned to another in which they would be at continued risk of persecution.
- 59. UNHCR considers the principle of *non-refoulement* has acquired a normative character and constitutes a rule of international customary law (UNHCR 1994: 38). Certainly, in the years since 1951, additional international legal instruments have repeatedly confirmed the normative importance of *non-refoulement*, including the 1969 OAU Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa and the Latin American Cartagena Declaration on Refugees.
- 60. The protection offered by *non-refoulement* have also been extended through the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT), which prohibits absolutely the return of *any* person (including non-refugees) to a state where they may be at risk of torture.
- 61. The principle of *non-refoulement* can therefore be seen as a cornerstone of international refugee and human rights law. However, in connecting this norm to the legal framework regulating or prohibiting border closure, two particular issues need to be addressed. The first is whether *non-refoulement* applies to rejection of the asylum seeker at the frontier. The second is whether *non-refoulement* is a non-derogable obligation even in cases of mass influx.

#### Rejection at the frontier

62. This question of the applicability of *non-refoulement* to rejection at the frontier has been the subject of considerable legal discussion since 1951 <sup>4</sup>. Yet it is difficult not to agree with Goodwin-Gill's assessment that:

Little is to be gained today by further analysis of the meaning of words in 1951 ... states in their practice and in their recorded views, have recognized that *non-refoulement* applies to the moment at which

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> This section is not intended to offer a strict legal analysis of *non-refoulement* or border closures. It instead sketches out some of the key legal and political dilemmas surrounding this framework.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For a useful summary of this debate, see Goodwin-Gill and McAdam, 2007.

asylum seekers present themselves for entry, either within a State or at its border (Goodwin-Gill and McAdam 2007: 207).

- 63. In contemporary legal terms, it is very clear that *non-refoulement* has been extended to include rejection at the frontier: in other words, borders should not be closed to prevent the entry of refugee flows. The OAU Convention and Cartagena Declaration both explicitly link *non-refoulement* to non-rejection at the frontier. UNHCR has repeatedly expressed its view that "in all cases the fundamental principle of *non-refoulement* involving non-rejection at the frontier must be scrupulously observed" (UNHCR Excom 1981: II.2).
- 64. However, powerful states in the post-Cold War period have argued that *non-refoulement* does not apply in the case of refugees and asylum seekers who have not already entered a state's territory. Most notoriously, the US Supreme Court's majority decision in the 1993 Sale vs. Haitian Councils Centre confirmed the legality of the US practice of intercepting and forcibly returning Haitians at sea.
- 65. The majority opinion claimed that Article 33 was "completely silent" on the question of its extra-territorial applicability: "In spite of the moral weight of that argument, both the text and the negotiating history of Article 33 affirmatively indicate that it was not intended to have extra-territorial effect" (Supreme Court 1993: 178).
- 66. The conclusion thus reached was that while "the human crisis is compelling, there is no solution to be found in a judicial remedy" (Supreme Court 1993: 188). This decision provides an insight into the political calculations governing asylum protection in protection. States have a clear interest in curtailing the applicability of non-refoulement, because an obligation to admit a refugee, even temporarily, is perceived as being very close to a far more onerous obligation to grant asylum.
- 67. The Sale vs. Haitian Councils Centre judgment has since been dismissed as "wrongly decided" by the UK House of Lords (Hathaway 2005: 339). The broad weight of the evidence makes clear that *non-refoulement* norms oblige states not to reject those asylum seekers arriving at their borders. By extension, international law prohibits arbitrary border closures that prevent would-be refugees from seeking asylum.

#### Mass influxes and international burden-sharing

- 68. A second contentious area in relation to *non-refoulement* is the question of whether the principle applies in all cases of mass influx, and if so what if any caveats are attached to it. Clearly, the 1951 Convention makes no explicit provision for states to derogate from the principle of *non-refoulement* due to the pressures of a mass refugee influx.
- 69. However, the drafting records demonstrate that some states were concerned about the prospect of "extraordinary influx", and voiced their belief that the provisions of Article 33 should be restricted to exclude any large groups of refugees.
- 70. In particular, at the reading of the Draft Convention, the Netherlands put on record their interpretation that "the possibility of mass migrations across frontiers or attempted mass migrations was not covered by Article 33." This echoed earlier

comments by the Swiss government that "states were not compelled to allow large groups of persons claiming refugee status to cross their frontiers" (E/AC.23/SR.40 in UNHCR 1994).

- 71. While the placing of these views on record should not be taken to represent an 'official' interpretation of the application of Article 33 to mass influxes, this exchange is certainly proof of states' anxiety about this prospect that observing *non-refoulement* could require a state to admit large numbers of refugees (at least temporarily).
- 72. Clearly, large influxes post a particular threat to a state's capacity to absorb refugees. A mass influx into a poor state is likely to present a significant challenge. This is particularly so in the case of multi-ethnic national states, where an influx is likely to challenge the balance between the constituent parts of society.
- 73. As Part II demonstrates, states that have closed their borders in the post-Cold War period have often done so because of these particular ethno-national fears which cannot be addressed through simple material burden-sharing. In the Turkish and Macedonian cases, for example, the refusal to admit Kurdish and Kosovar refugees respectively was heavily influenced by concerns about the impact of these influxes upon majority-minority relations.
- 74. In addressing *non-refoulement* in cases of mass influx, principles collide with politics. Mass influxes may result in significant strains being placed upon a host state, and the abrogation of a duty to protect by a state of origin places a burden on the international community as a collective whole.
- 75. However, international burden-sharing mechanisms can in theory be invoked to square the principles of refugee protection with the politics of state interest, redressing the accidents of geography that distribute refugee populations unevenly. The importance of international burden-sharing to the refugee protection regime has been repeatedly recognized.
- 76. The preamble to the 1951 Convention, for example, states that: "The grant of asylum may place unduly heavy burdens on certain countries, and that a satisfactory solution of a problem of which the United Nations has recognized the international scope and nature cannot therefore be achieved without international co-operation."
- 77. The Excom Conclusion on International Cooperation and Burden and Responsibility Sharing in Mass Influx Situations, agreed in 2004, also focuses specifically on the question of how to balance refugees' rights against the security and capacity questions surrounding mass influx.
- 78. It aimed to encourage "more effective and predictable responses to mass influx situations" and "to improv[e] responsibility-sharing arrangements to share the burdens of first asylum countries." It reiterated the normative principle that "persons who arrive as part of a mass influx seeing international refugee protection should always receive it at least on a temporary basis."
- 79. However, in addressing practical responses to burden-sharing the Conclusion underlines the continued reluctance of states to share the physical realities rather than simply the financial costs of refugee crises. Of the nine initiatives listed in the

Conclusion, only the last relates to the resettlement or emergency evacuation from a first country of asylum overwhelmed by a mass influx.

- 80. Yet (as the cases discussed in Part II demonstrate) material capacity is not the barrier to open borders. In 1988, for example, Thailand refused a US offer to construct and maintain new refugee camps to house new Indo-Chinese refugees, insisting on their resettlement to a third country. It is political interest that has often motivated states to close their borders to mass refugee flows namely, to assert state sovereignty over national membership and entry into national territory.
- 81. It is difficult to agree with the claims of legal scholars such as Hathaway that there is a legal basis for restricting *non-refoulement* if a state's basic national survival is threatened by a mass influx (Hathaway 2005: 367). Instead, there is a presumption that in this case in order to balance the rights of the refugees against the state's security the burden will be shared between states.
- 82. The problem is that this is a presumption rather than a legal obligation, leaving us with another lopsided commitment shoring up the contemporary refugee protection regime. Just as a refugee has a right to seek asylum, but no state has the obligation to grant it, a host state has the legal obligation to protect all members of a mass influx from *refoulement* while the international community has no legal obligation to burden-share.
- 83. Ultimately, this means political mediation must weld together the gaps in the legal framework. The norm of *non-refoulement* cannot be calculated against the number of refugees arriving. Yet under certain exceptional circumstances states particularly fragile and poor states motivated by political fear with limited capacity will act to prevent the entry of refugee flows. As Hathaway argues, "it is absolutely untenable to suggest that there is anything approaching near-universal respect among states for the principle of *non-refoulement*" (Hathaway 2005: 364).
- 84. International burden-sharing can reconcile the normative impetus of *non-refoulement* with the political reality of state border closure: but at present this is a calculation of politics rather than an obligation in law. This analysis helps to underline both the importance of the contemporary legal refugee protection framework built around the fundamental norm of *non-refoulement* while also underlining the limits of law, and the need for UNHCR to understand and engage with the politics –as well as the principles of border closure.

#### The right to seek asylum

- 85. The obligation not to *refoule* refugees provides one very clear injunction against arbitrary border closure. However, refugees also have rights to leave their country of origin and to seek asylum, as detailed in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights:
  - 13(2) Everyone has the right to leave any country, including his own, and to return to his country...
  - 14(1) Everyone has the right to seek and to enjoy in other countries asylum from persecution.

- 86. The right to leave one's country is also enshrined in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, which records that: "Everyone shall be free to leave any country, including his own."
- 87. Border closures clearly infringe on a refugees' ability to exercise their right to leave their country, and their ability to seek and enjoy international asylum. This is an important point, because the right to seek asylum is not simply analogous to the norm of *non-refoulement*. *Non-refoulement* prohibits unsafe return: it does not guarantee a right to seek asylum outside the borders of a country of origin.
- 88. In contrast, the right to seek asylum abroad would appear to demand that borders remain open. As Part II will show, this distinction is extremely relevant in assessing international responses to border closures which have used safe zones or IDP protection frameworks to claim that conditions of *non-refoulement* can be met by actions other than opening a border.
- 89. However, an often remarked-upon discrepancy in the international refugee and human rights law framework is that while the right to seek asylum is recognized, there is no obligation for a state to grant asylum: similarly, the right to leave is not matched by a similar right of entry.
- 90. This creates an obvious ambiguity, particularly relevant when considering the international legal framework governing states' rights to close their borders to refugee flows. If refugees have a right to exit their state of origin, and a right to seek asylum, do they have a right to at least be admitted temporarily across a frontier in order that their claim to international protection may be assessed?
- 91. While UNHCR Excom conclusions show UNHCR's support for such a position (UNHCR Excom 1981, 2004), it is clear that states are far more reticent to fully embrace this position, The right to seek asylum is deliberately lopsided because states have always been reluctant to accept any explicit obligation to admit refugees, seeing this as perilously close to an obligation to grant asylum.
- 92. As a result, while a very strong legal and moral consensus has been constructed around *non-refoulement*, as the case studies in Part II show, the extent to which any positive right to seek asylum is acknowledged by states is considerably less certain, and open to creative political practice.

## Part II: Border-closure in practice

- 93. Political interests and the legal framework surrounding formal, physical border closures are delicately balanced. Clearly, the international community has a vested interest in preventing states from engaging in "arbitrary burden sharing" (Einarsen 2001) with its attendant risks of regional instability and its potential humanitarian consequences for refugees unable to seek asylum. UNHCR with its legally-mandated responsibility to uphold the provisions of the 1951 Convention has a special responsibility to persuade states to open their borders to refugee flows, and to work with states to devise appropriate burden-sharing mechanisms.
- 94. Recent guidelines issued by UNHCR's division of International Protection in April 2010 provide some indication of the different strategies that may be pursued by the organization in the case of *refoulement* (this includes, but is of course not limited to, border closure). Preventative actions should be taken where possible.
- 95. Formal protests may be made to the state by UNHCR staff. Public media appeals may be made. These operating procedures are clear that "UNHCR never, under any circumstances, supports, assists or facilitates actions by others that would lead to refoulement or would compromise the Office's ability to uphold the principle of non-refoulement" (UNHCR: DIP 2010).
- 96. In the case of a border closure actually occurring, a programme for burdensharing may be organized by the international community. This may involve resettlement or temporary evacuation of a refugee population: or it may involve the establishing of safe zones or protected IDP camps. These actions have significant implications for state sovereignty and for the long-term future of the concept of asylum. As a result, they also have significant implications for UNHCR.
- 97. However, to date there has been virtually no systematic analysis of the politics of border closure in practice. Given that there have been at least five major refugee-related border closures since 1991, this is a surprising omission.
- 98. Part II of this paper now turns to consider these five border closures in practice, considering the factors shaping UNHCR's and the international community's responses and the attendant policy implications.

## Case study one: Turkey/Iraq border, 1991

#### **Background to crisis**

- 99. In April 1991, 400,000 mostly Kurdish Iraqis fled Northern Iraq for Turkey. Another 1.3 million fled to Iran during the same three week period. This mass flight was triggered by fear of Iraqi state reprisals against the Kurdish population following a failed uprising against Saddam Hussein in the aftermath of Hussein's Gulf War defeat in February 1991 at the hands of a US-led 'Coalition of the Willing'. The Turkish state responded to this influx by closing the border, leaving the refugees stranded.
- 100. The April 1991 outflow was not an isolated incident, but was rather the latest episode in a long history of regional Kurdish conflict. In the nation-state making of the early-twentieth century, the region and people Kurdistan were split across the states of Turkey, Iraq, Syria and Iran. The Kurdish population in Turkey struggled against Ataturk's imposition of a Turkish national state (with the consequent suppression of Kurdish language and culture) and by 1978 the Kurdish Workers' Party (PKK) had declared an armed struggle against the Turkish state.
- 101. In Iraq, civil war broke out in 1961, which led to the signing of an armistice in 1970 that offered Kurdish autonomy within an Iraqi state. However, the agreement was never implemented and in 1975 the Kurdish revolt was defeated. Thus, for both Turkey and Iraq (as well as Iran and Syria), the 'Kurdish Problem' was one which struck at the heart of state-sovereignty and national-state identity. Kurdish refugee flows were thus a political and not just a humanitarian problem for the Turkish state.
- 102. Turkey had already employed border closures to prevent the entry of Kurdish refugees to its territory. In July 1974, Turkey closed its border to the Kurdish rebels and it remained closed through 1975 despite the escalation of Iraqi reprisals against the Kurds, which included the use of napalm and phosphorous. In 1988, following Saddam Hussein's chemical weapons attack at Halabja and the escalation of the brutal Al-Anfal campaign against the Kurdish population, around 50,000 Kurds fled to Turkey.<sup>5</sup>
- 103. Writing in March 1991 (before the mass influx), UNHCR's Ankara Branch Office (BO) described the Iraqi Kurdish refugee problem as the "most contentious issue in our relations with Turkey" because of "the political and international sensitivities surrounding the Kurdish question" (UNHCR Archives Geneva). The reluctance to accommodate the Kurds was political rather than capacity-based, as evidenced by the willingness of the Turkish state to receive 350,000 Bulgarian Turks for permanent settlement in 1989.
- 104. In March 1991, BO Ankara issued a warning that underlined these tensions and spoke directly to the prospects of Kurds being able to claim asylum in Turkey:

 $<sup>^5</sup>$  Turkey continues to maintain the European geographical reservation attached to the 1951 Convention, offering only temporary asylum to non-European refugees.

A post-war struggle for power in Iraq may adversely affect the minority population in northern Iraq –four million Kurds, 400,000 Turkmen and 640,000 Christians. Turkish authorities appear to be worried at the prospect of a mass influx and their willingness to open their borders to such an influx cannot be taken for granted (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

105. This is particularly important as it contradicts the post-border closure assertions by donor states that "none foresaw the magnitude of the civil conflict" (Lyman 1991). International planning certainly focused on an anticipated mass movement which would be triggered the Coalition offensive in Iraq from January 1991, and which did not materialize (Crisp *et al.* 2001: para. 66).

106. However, given evidence that in 1990 Turkey was already using border control and possible *refoulement* as a means of restricting the numbers of asylum seekers arriving from Iraq and Iran, and the long history of Turkish-Kurdish political conflict, the April 1991 border closure in the face of a massive Kurdish influx should not have been unexpected.

#### International response

107. By 3 April 1991, more than 200,000 Kurdish refugees were strung across the mountainous Turkish-Iraqi border area, trapped in appalling conditions. On 7 April, the Turkish foreign ministry announced that 1,500 refugees had died from exposure in the past three days. This was an undoubted humanitarian crisis.

108. The initial UNHCR response was to attempt to persuade the Turkish government to open is borders. Sadako Ogata, the new High Commissioner (who had taken up her post only a month before the Gulf Crisis began), wrote to the Turkish government: "I am sure you share my concern for the well-being of these victims of internal strife and that your government will continue to allow these asylum seekers to cross the border into Turkey, so that they can be afforded safety and shelter" (UNHCR Archives Geneva; Ogata 2005:30).

109. However, the strategic importance of the Turkish border to the US-led Coalition meant that within days, UNHCR's efforts to encourage Turkey to open its borders were sidelined by inter-state negotiations that reflected the US and its allies' reluctance to condemn the Turkish border closure. The UNHCR Ankara Representative was reduced to interpreting "oblique references" from NATO ambassadors regarding their governments' intentions:

In the conference call on Friday 5 April...I indicated that there was in my view evidence of a tendency on the part of several governments and the Government of Turkey towards a cross border relief operation, designed to keep the Iraqi refugees on Iraqi territory to the maximum extent possible ... Ambassadors did not speak out in favour of opening Turkey's border to refugees. The absence of such statements was notable ... It would appear, but I cannot confirm this, that the US plans a relief border operation which ... is based primarily on a cross border operation to provide assistance inside of Iraq (UNHCR Archives Geneva: 7 April 1991).

110. The prospect of a 'cross-border' operation posed a considerable dilemma for UNHCR, a dilemma complicated by the fact that the humanitarian rescue agenda was being driven directly by powerful Western states. On the one hand, a recognition of UNHCR's powerlessness and of the humanitarian imperative to assist the Kurdish refugees demanded pragmatic UNHCR involvement in a cross-border operation:

We will not be able to change Turkish policy on this matter in the next 24 hours, especially if the US and other major donor governments favour a cross border approach ... should UNHCR prevent, or seek to prevent, assistance from reaching desperate people?(UNHCR Archives Geneva)

111. Yet on the other hand, UNHCR could not ignore the risk that a *de facto* recognition of Turkish exceptionalism could seriously damage the principles governing asylum protection. This was clearly reflected in the Representative's assessment on 5 April:

UNHCR cannot support directly or indirectly cross border operations which keep asylum seekers in their country of origin, in danger of persecution or attack by the government of that country. Cross-Border operations must be seen as the antithesis of the first principle of admission. Programmes designed to keep people in their country of origin are also programmes designed to keep them out of a country of asylum. (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

- 112. The political power of interested Western states can be seen in the almost total absence of public or private discussion of the border closure by states controlling the relief operations. UN Security Resolution 688, which authorized a multilateral relief effort ('Operation Provide Comfort') characterised the refugee flows themselves as a threat to international peace and security, but there was no mention of the closed border. US officials and the media described a 'humanitarian catastrophe', but did not expand on the reasons why a cross-border relief effort was necessary.
- 113. On 16 April, US President Bush announced a plan for Coalition forces that had been based at the Turkish border to extend their presence into Northern Iraq, constructing camps within a safe zone that would allow the Kurdish population to return to Iraq and the international community to provide relief *in situ*.
- 114. The concept of a safe area within a country of origin was particularly difficult to reconcile with the fundamental right to seek asylum outside a country of persecution, blurring the distinctions between the 'right to remain' and the 'obligation not to leave'. Yet it was equally clear by 9 April that the USA would proceed with this operation, regardless of UNHCR's concerns, characterising the movement of such large number of refugees as a threat to international peace and security and presenting the creation of militarised buffer zones as a first step towards repatriation.
- 115. In order to circumvent the very clear mandate concerns felt by UNHCR over the development of Operation Provide Comfort, the UN Secretary-General appointed Prince Sadruddin Aga Khan as his Executive Delegate (OED) for humanitarian assistance in the region. On 18 April Aga Khan signed a memorandum of understanding with the Iraqi government in Baghdad, allowing for the establishment of UN humanitarian centres within the country.

- 116. Given the complex and overlapping responsibilities which had already been granted to other UN agencies, this added to a confused decision-making structure and created additional tensions between UN agencies. Within Turkey, UNDP was reluctant to take issue with the government over refugee protection issues in case this jeopardized its traditionally close working relationship with the Turkish authorities, resulting in the Turkish government bypassing UNHCR.
- 117. The OED's priorities also differed from UNHCR's, "placing primary emphasis on the need to facilitate and accelerate such a [repatriation] movement", while UNHCR was initially reluctant to support the organized repatriation. As UNHCR's own evaluation in March 1992 concluded, "at a crucial point in the operation, the pragmatism of one UN body clashed directly with the principles of another".
- 118. Towards the end of April, attention turned to the prospects for a mass 'voluntary' repatriation of Kurds from the border areas. Informal notes in the archives from a meeting held between US military and NGOs underline the extent to which this operation was being driven by American military and political power:
  - Q: Will movements not happen until there is an agreement with Iraq?
  - A: Do not under estimate Bush. He will act.
  - Q: What if they do not want to go back Iraq?
  - A: Good question. A Gamble. There is no right answer. Persuade them that they will be safe. A protection issue. USA to coordinate. We must feed the people. Bring the people off the mountain ... we will have to resort to violence to solve the human issue. Feeding is not possible on the mountains. They must come down the mountain. (UNHCR Archives Geneva: 25 April 1991).
- 119. UNHCR's own response continued to be shaped by the on-going dilemma of whether the organization could justify participating in a humanitarian operation that clearly violated the principles of asylum, and it remained at arms-length from initial preparations for the safe haven operations. On 24 April 1991, a high-level confidential briefing paper was circulated which considered whether UNHCR should participate in the planned organized repatriation and the potential policy implications.
- 120. The decision shaped by the recognition that the Turkish border would not be opened, and that for the refugees to remain on the border left them struggling for physical survival was to join the multilateral operation as a reluctant but pragmatic partner. Ogata would later describe and justify this as the "realistic humanitarian course," given the easier terrain and access available to UNHCR on the Iraqi side of the border (Ogata 2005: 38).
- 121. In making this decision, UNHCR moved its focus away from questioning the Turkish border closure's impact on asylum in order to present Operation Provide Comfort as a form of voluntary repatriation. This also reflected a broader contemporary shift within UNHCR operations and the international community towards the use of repatriation to provide solutions in the post-Cold War period. <sup>6</sup> Yet

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> This shift has been well-documented. See Loescher 2001; Long 2009.

there was clear disquiet within the organization about the extent to which a 'voluntary' repatriation could be offered through securing militarized safe zones or without the alternative prospect of asylum outside the state of persecution.

122. Even if a return to securitized safe havens could be characterized as respecting the basic tenets of *non-refoulement* because refugees' lives and freedoms would be protected by an international force within Iraq, this did not address the question of refugees' rights to leave their own country and to seek asylum. Furthermore, it meant that this repatriation could not be characterised as a secure and sustainable solution, as it remained contingent on continued Coalition military presence. This was neatly summarized by BO Ankara in June 1991:

The repatriation from Turkey to Northern Iraq is a false repatriation in a sense. People did not return because it is safe in their country of origin: they returned because they were protected from the government of their country of origin (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

- 123. The implication was clear: this 'solution' to the Kurdish refugee problem depended upon continued US-led military presence (though the Coalition itself intended to withdraw within a matter of months). Otherwise there was a risk of a second massive displacement, which Ankara was clear would be met by another Turkish border closure, justified by precedent.
- 124. This assessment proved accurate. Operation Provide Comfort was followed by Operation Provide Comfort II, a primarily military operation that placed Coalition forces between the Iraqi state and the Kurdish region between 1991 and 1997. Enforcement of the no-fly zone over Northern Iraq continued until the US-led invasion of Iraq in 2003.

#### **Policy implications**

- 125. The events along the Iraqi-Turkish border in April 1991 had significant implications for UNHCR and the wider international community, particularly in terms of advancing a doctrine of humanitarian intervention. Assessing the wider ramifications of Operation Provide Comfort is beyond the scope of this paper: so too is any consideration of the logistical or operational challenges faced, covered in detail in the March 1992 evaluation (Crisp *et al.* 2001). However, there are specific consequences of the politics surrounding the international response to the border closure itself which remain relevant in considering UNHCR's reactions to border closures today.
- 126. Firstly, Turkey closed its border because it viewed the Kurdish refugee population as an ethno-national threat and feared its "Palestinianization" (UNHCR Archives Geneva: 24 April 1991). It was a political response to a political problem, complicated by the Turkish state's uncertain hold over its own Kurdish population. The USA and other Western states made clear in early April that they would not pressure Turkey into opening its borders to the Kurdish refugees.
- 127. This was once again for political and military reasons: Turkey was an important strategic ally, its airbases playing a crucial role in furthering coalition aims of containing the Iraqi state. In Bill Frelick's words "Turkey, the good ally, was

essentially let off the hook with the creation of a 'safe haven zone' inside Iraq" (Frelick 1992: 26).

- 128. The cross-border operations, which developed into the establishment of safe zones within Iraq from 18 April onwards, fundamentally compromised UNHCR's ability to insist upon the need for the Turkish state to grant the Kurds first asylum. Attention was successfully diverted by the Coalition states (led by the USA, UK and France) and the Government of Turkey away from the failure of Turkey to open its borders, with the Iraqi operations presented as a form of accelerated 'voluntary' repatriation.
- 129. The international media projected the operations as a "highly successful humanitarian mission" that had averted the risk that the Kurdish refugees "would become a disaster like the Palestinian problem" (The New York Times, Kinzer, S. 1991). UNHCR's mandate was lost in the shadow of a state-driven operation motivated primarily by political interests and financed by huge military budgets.
- 130. In humanitarian terms, the operation can be judged to have been largely successful: within six weeks of the initial announcements about the construction of the safe zone, the vast majority of the refugees had been able to leave the mountains and return to Iraq where it was easier to provide international relief. As the High Commissioner's Special Envoy argues in a personal communication, "the outcome for the refugees was better than the alternatives, and arguably better than asylum in Turkey, had it been an option."
- 131. Given the limited ability of UNHCR to influence the wider political setting, the decision to focus efforts on securing a 'least-worst' humanitarian outcome for the Kurdish refugees in this case through ensuring that the choice to repatriation was an informed one appears a justifiable if imperfect operational response.
- 132. The decision to encourage the refugees to leave the border area and return to securitised camps within Northern Iraq also highlights the connections between border closures by reluctant host states, sanctioned by donor states, and an increased interest in both the notion of early 'voluntary repatriation' and IDP protection. By projecting the operation as a repatriation, the international community could present their response to the Kurdish *refoulement* at Turkey's border as the 'best' solution, a return 'home' (Aga Khan in Lyman 1991).
- 133. Similarly, a letter from leading US senators to President Bush in May 1991 (among the signatories are Bob Dole, Al Gore, John Kerry, Joe Biden and George Mitchell) underlined a growing interest in the notion of 'internal protection'. Recognizing that Operation Provide Comfort was only a short-term response, the Senators urged the President to take a leadership role in moving to incorporate "displaced people who are dislocated within their own borders" into the 1951 Convention (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 134. The growth in the interest in IDP protection (in 1992 Francis Deng was appointed the Secretary-General's Special-Representative) can thus be directly connected the reality of border closure, and states' interests in circumventing rather than openly challenging the effect of such closures on refugees' rights to asylum and international protection.

- 135. As Bill Frelick argued at the time of the crisis, even as Iraqi sovereignty was compromised by Operation Provide Comfort, the move to locate protection activities outside of Turkey was in fact designed to *reinforce* the concept of state sovereignty at the expense of humanitarian protection.
- 136. Resolution 688 condemns Saddam Hussein's regime not in terms of its persecution and repression of its own citizens, but in terms of states' fears of the flight this persecution has caused and its destabilizing political effects. The 'refugee problem' was explicitly framed in state-based terms as flight itself, rather than the suffering caused by the Iraqi state's persecution of it Kurdish minority.
- 137. Ultimately, perhaps the key policy implication for UNHCR was that it had little ability in April 1991 to effect events once the border had closed. Instead, the organization was faced with a choice between continuing to resist the plans already determined upon by its key donor states who were also the key military actors in the interests of sticking to its mandate principles, and participating reluctantly in a major humanitarian operation than nonetheless had significant and concerning implications for fundamental protection principles.
- 138. Operation Provide Comfort also represented a significant militarization of humanitarian aid provision, seriously eroding the humanitarian principles of impartiality, independence and neutrality.
- 139. Although UNHCR assumed overall responsibility for relief protection and assistance on 6 May, two weeks into Operation Provide Comfort, at the height of the operation (which saw the return of 200,000 refugees in 2 weeks) the operation involved 20,000 military personnel. UNHCR's eventual participation in Operation Provide Comfort despite the organizational and logistical shortcomings later documented was a response to a *fait accompli* that reflected powerful states' deliberate decision to allow Turkey to close her border to Kurdish refugees.

## Case study two: Tanzania/Burundi border, 1995

#### **Background to crisis**

- 140. The Tanzanian/Burundian border closure that began in March 1995, and culminated in a UNHCR-sanctioned involuntary return of Rwandese from Tanzania in December 1996, was one part of the much wider Great Lakes emergency.
- 141. The Rwanda genocide in April 1994, the advance of the Tutsi-exile dominated Rwandan Patriotic Forces to Kigali in July 1994 and the subsequent exodus of up to two million Hutus to neighbouring states, created a massive regional emergency. In Tanzania, 250,000 Rwandese arrived in 24 hours between 28 and 29 April 1994. By early May, there were around 700,000 refugees at Benaco camp in Ngara District: the camp had grown into the second largest city in Tanzania.
- 142. Tanzania traditionally understood to be a generous and welcoming host state granted these refugees immediate entry and successfully appealed to donors for help and aid provision. In the early stages of this emergency, "Tanzania's response was exemplary" (Rutinwa 1996); UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 143. Tanzania had anticipated that the Rwandese exile would be temporary. However, by the beginning of 1995 it was clear that the Rwandese refugees did not plan an imminent return to their country of origin. Their reluctance to return was motivated by concerns over security, and in particular fear over the possibility of reprisals being taken by the new RPF-led state against the refugees, who had in some cases participated in the genocide.
- 144. This led to a double security issue. On the one hand, the Rwandese refugees were involved in a "silent mobilization" of Hutu forces, intent on launching a guerrilla war against the RPF (Rutinwa 1996: 297). On the other hand, the refugees' presence in Tanzania represented a domestic security threat it was estimated that refugees had killed 67 Tanzanians and stolen more than 150 million shillings worth of livestock and other property.
- 145. Tanzania also faced a capacity burden in hosting the Rwandan refugee population. The transformation of a few hills sparsely populated by subsistence farmers into the second largest city in Tanzania resulted in severe pressure being placed upon local resources.
- 146. A UNHCR report in April 1995 detailed the environmental and social problems caused by the mass influx, which included a fall in the surface water table level, deforestation and consequent soil erosion and the inflation of prices charged for local produce, particularly affecting the livelihoods of the local middle class (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 147. Despite the fact that there was little imminent prospect of the refugees' repatriation, international relief assistance declined as the refugee-crisis was seen to enter a post-emergency phase and media attention drifted away from the Great Lakes. A regional summit in Nairobi January 1995 had led to an agreement between regional governments intended to reinforce domestic security by screening refugee

populations and separating *genocidaires*, and by arranging for 'safe corridors' through which to accelerate repatriation. But its effect on the ground was limited and Tanzania's growing frustrations with the failure of the international community to resolve the refugee crisis became increasingly apparent.

- 148. A particular problem was the lack of asylum-hosting capacity in other regional states. Burundi's own on-going civil conflict also involving Hutu-Tutsi division meant that Rwandese refugees were particularly insecure in Burundian camps<sup>7</sup>. In March 1995, a shooting at Mayuri camp, carried out by the Burundian (predominantly Tutsi) army, killed 15 refugees and injured 20.
- 149. More significantly, however, it acted as trigger for a mass organized exodus of around 40,000 Rwandese refugees from Ngara camp towards the Tanzanian border. In response, on 31 March 1995 the Tanzanian government closed its border, justifying this action on the grounds that the movement was "contrary to established international customary practice where refugees are not readily allowed to seek remigration to a country other than the first country of asylum" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 150. Tanzania's motives for closing the border were thus complex, involving local, regional and international political calculations. Domestically, the policy played well to Tanzanian nationals, hostile to the Rwandese refugee population already in Tanzania because of the strain placed on local resources.
- 151. This dynamic was given added significance due to the impending Tanzanian general elections scheduled for October 1995, and the increasing pressure from the Tanzanian parliament for a mass *refoulement* in response to popular agitation. Kigoma the region next to the Burundian border was a key strategic battleground between the ruling elite and the opposition.
- 152. By early May, UNHCR had already made the assessment that "the prospects for the reopening of the Tanzania border in the near future are not encouraging, the team does not see any such likelihood until after the general elections in October this year" (UNHCR Archives Geneva). The politics of democratization as in so many more developed states had created a political imperative for the government (as a political part standing for re-election) to be *seen* to respond to concerns over asylum. The border closure provided an obvious means of achieving this aim.
- 153. The Tanzanian decision to close the border also spoke to more serious concerns about the failure of international burden-sharing mechanisms. Tanzania understood the incoming Rwandese refugee influx to be a question of 'onward migration' rather than 'asylum', and in closing the Burundian border claimed to be trying to reinforce the principles of burden-sharing through adherence to the 'country of first asylum' principle.
- 154. This ignored clear evidence that there were Burundian refugees within the asylum flow, and eyewitness accounts of Rwandese refugees being mistreated by Burundian soldiers following their rejection at the border (UNHCR Archives Geneva). However, it did provide a powerful means through which to express Tanzanian

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> In October 1993, the first elected Burundian Hutu President, Melchior Ndadaye, was assassinated, triggering a twelve year ethno-national civil war that killed an estimated 300,000.

frustration at the break-down of international cooperation in dealing with the Great Lakes refugee crisis while continuing to meet its obligations by hosting Tanzania's own 'first asylum' cases. Developed states' own asylum policies were also used to justify the closure.

- 155. The Minister for Foreign Affairs directly compared Tanzania's actions to those of the USA in relation to Haitian refugees, and argued that "it was a double standard to expect weaker countries to live up to their humanitarian obligations when major powers did not do so whenever their own national rights and interests were at stake" (Rutinwa 1996: 298).
- 156. Assessing the reasons behind Tanzania's border closure in early April, UNHCR's Tanzania BO stressed "the lack of recognition by the international community of Tanzania's sacrifices as reflected in the dearth of financial and other support from the donor countries ... lack of political will on the part of the international community and the opposition political forces in Burundi and Rwanda to embark on serious negotiations towards durable solutions" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 157. In this sense, the border closure can be seen as an attempt at leveraging the international community into action, particularly in terms of securing the conditions for a mass repatriation. In a meeting with the High Commissioner's Special Envoy, the President of Tanzania had argued the need for an internationally-mandated safe zone to be created, modelled on the French Zone Turquoise Operation that had taken place in August 1994, and indicated Tanzania's willingness to participate in such an effort (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 158. Border closure in March 1995 therefore had for the Tanzanian state a much wider meaning than simply or even primarily being intended to prevent the entry of Rwandese refugees from Burundi. Instead, it was a warning that Tanzania would not support Rwandese refugees on its territory indefinitely, and that the international community needed to share its burden if it was interested the preservation of asylum as a practice rather than just a principle.

#### International response

- 159. UNHCR's initial response to the Tanzanian border closure was to appeal to Tanzania's historic reputation as a generous host state and to ensure the continued protection of the million refugees already inside Tanzania's borders (UNHCR Archives Geneva). The need to ensure that Tanzania's frustration with the lack of a foreseeable resolution to the Rwanda crisis did not escalate into a full-scale *refoulement* clearly influenced UNHCR's response to the border closure.
- 160. Protests were diplomatic, and focused on reasserting the principles of asylum (and therefore the need for open borders) whilst also aiming to reassure rather than condemn Tanzania. This is reflected in the discussions between the Tanzania BO and Geneva regarding the content of a proposed letter from High Commissioner Ogata to the Tanzanian Head of State, which was delivered on 7 April:

Our main objective at this stage should be to lend in a *discrete manner* repeat *discrete manner* an additional voice to the call for Tanzania to go

the extra kilometre and in so doing enhance her reputation as a country with a long and proud humanitarian tradition. What we do not want to portray is a lack of understanding and concern over the wider problems faced by the country, its gravity, nor in particular, the vulnerability of Tanzania, as a last (sic) developed country, to forever receiving influx of uprooted victims of the sub-regional political instability and violence (UNHCR Archives Geneva: my emphasis).

- 161. The international community was also relatively quiet in its response. Diplomatic representations were made, but as UNHCR's Representative in Tanzania reported, "Ambassadors of main locally represented donor countries fully briefed about the situation as of 31 March 1995 ... There is general sympathy for the Tanzanian government position." Concerns were couched in terms of the welfare of refugees arriving at the border, and focused upon the rights of Burundian asylum seekers within the influx.
- 162. This reflected the added complication that the Rwandese refugees *had* been granted asylum in Burundi despite later fleeing due to fear of local violence which made it easier for the Tanzanian government to claim that in rejecting this influx and the frontier, there was no *refoulement*. As a result, while there was certainly diplomatic consternation at the border closure, there was relatively little concrete action the EU Ambassadors, for example, wished to "send a message expressing concern", but had "no intention" of making a high-level intervention (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 163. Despite these difficulties, UNHCR's initial reaction was to assume that the Burundian border closure was a short-term incident rather than a significant policy shift. A private briefing paper at the end of April remarked that:

We are confident, a propos, that UNHCR's (BO/Geneva) diplomatic representation to GOT, the persuasive dialogue and the continuing diplomatic effort will yield relaxation of the opening of the border. We expect the border reopening with or without official announcements, to enable fleeing refugees to obtain asylum.

164. Others, including the High Commissioner's Special Envoy in the Great Lakes were less optimistic, and recognized that the re-opening of the border would require considerable international collaboration:

Our very first priority should be to obtain that the Tanzanian border be re-opened for Burundian asylum seekers. This implies assurances from the international community that i. financial support will be forthcoming; and ii. that acceptable solutions will be found in Burundi or through repatriation to Rwanda for the estimated 200.000 Rwandese refugees from whom Burundi is a first country of asylum (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

165. The international community did not provide such concrete assurances: the border did not reopen. In fact, there is some evidence to suggest that donors actually used Tanzania's closure of the border to justify *withdrawing* aid from the Great Lakes region. The Tanzania BO, in assessing the likely donor shortfall in 1996, noted that "the closure of the Tanzanian border and abrogation of Refugee Convention

responsibilities are unfortunate additional reasons for donors' disengagement from the Great Lakes refugee crisis" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

166. While Tanzania continued to press for international commitment to establishing safe zones in Rwanda (akin to those established in Northern Iraq in 1991), the international community - and in particular powerful donor states - simply had no strategic interest in committing financial, military and political support to such an effort.

167. By the end of April, there is evidence that at least some UNHCR staff – particularly those in the field responding the humanitarian consequences of the closed border – were increasingly frustrated by the soft approach taken at higher diplomatic levels. The Tanzania BO wrote to Geneva on 27 April that:

I do not feel our strategy of quiet diplomacy has worked or will work without more pressure on the government. Every day they become bolder in their actions. Can wholesale push backs from Kitali hills camp be considered impossible? I don't think so (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

168. Other assessments were equally bleak:

The approach to the highest levels of Government has been discrete, intensive and consistent ... the results of our efforts have however been insignificant and will remain so as long as the perception exist (sic.) that the internal political advantages in keeping the border shut outweighs the disadvantages (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

169. Faced with diplomatic *impasse* and a lack of international response, UNHCR field staff were forced to develop an *ad hoc* response to the border closure. Although UNHCR did not intervene at the border posts controlled by Tanzanian military, it was generally agreed that any refugee reaching a transit centre within Tanzania would be considered under the protection of UNHCR and allowed to continue to a refugee camp.

170. The long, porous Tanzanian/Burundian border allowed many refugees to cross undetected, while others were able to obtain entry by recourse to smugglers or bribery. However, UNHCR field staff were consistently called to respond to military violations of even this limited understanding of *non-refoulement* arrangements. By June, field officers in Ngara openly questioned the ability of UNHCR to meet its protection mandate under these conditions:

We have serious concerns that our Protection Mandate is being slowly and surely eroded ... we are no longer even able to carry out monitoring functions. The Army refuses to meet with us to discuss their role, or even their view of our role ... UNHCR must ask itself are we able to assure ourselves that we are able to fulfill our basic mandate under the present circumstances. If not, then our own quiet acceptance of the present situation giving credibility to an unacceptable policy by Tanzania – and if we continue as now, will it ultimately contribute to increasingly insecurity in the area (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

- 171. In January 1996, following the October general election campaign, the Tanzanian government relaxed its border closure policy. Although the border remained officially closed, Burundian asylum seekers were to be allowed in on humanitarian grounds.
- 172. A special Presidential dispensation allowed the entry of a mass influx in February. By March 1996, a year after the border's formal closure, UNHCR was able to establish an informal agreement with the Tanzanian military, under which it was able to access the border area and retrieve asylum seekers in the area.
- 173. This was an *ad hoc* arrangement: the reluctance of UNHCR to approach Tanzania in order to formalize the agreement suggests significant timidity, with the Ngara sub-office explaining "as long as this informal system for allowing refugees in to Tanzania works well, I would prefer to let it operated quietly and not call special attention to it" (UNHCR Archives Geneva). The assessment was effectively being made that *de facto* protection space could only be secured by tolerating *de jure* disregard for the principles of *non-refoulement*.
- 174. Even this *ad-hoc* opening proved temporary. In May, access to the border was again denied, although asylum seekers found within Tanzania would not be *refouled*. Asylum had become a prize for those strong enough or wealthy enough to physically cross the border, rather than a universal protection provided on the basis of need. Frustration within UNHCR Tanzania was increasingly evident, with staff arguing that "UNHCR's passivity [at Tanzanian policy] is untenable and is exposing the office to criticism and cheap accusations" (Power 2008: 199).
- 175. The international community and UNHCR failed to respond to the Burundian border closure in a manner that effectively secured either adequate regard for the principles of asylum-based protection or Burundian refugees' access to effective protection.
- 176. The wider politics fuelling Tanzania's Burundian border closure culminated in one of the most notorious of UNHCR protection failures: the 'voluntary' repatriation of all Rwandese by Tanzania in December 1996. This return of 500,000 Rwandese from Tanzania some 35,000 forcibly rounded-up by the Tanzanian military as they fled to avoid return in effect amounted to a UNHCR-endorsed *refoulement*: senior UNHCR staff recall this episode as the "nadir" of UNHCR protection policy (Interview, UNHCR staff: March 2008).
- 177. While there is no guarantee that a more robust and public condemnation of the Burundian border closure would have prevented the *refoulement* of December 1996, it is clear that the border closure was an early warning sign. The international community's decision to tacitly acquiesce rather than to confront the root causes of Tanzanian frustration by developing more effective burden-sharing mechanisms contributed to the 1996 protection crisis that remains a serious stain on UNHCR's protection record.
- 178. Within UNHCR the lack of a co-ordinated high level response meant that field staff were left to develop *ad-hoc* operational procedures that could not on their own adequately respond to either humanitarian or protection needs of those attempting to seek asylum and being refouled by the Tanzanian military.

#### **Policy implications**

- 179. The Burundi-Tanzania border closure as well as the wider Great Lakes emergency offer few positive policy lessons for UNHCR in relation to balancing protection principles against humanitarian needs. However, while there can be little doubt that UNHCR's response to the Burundian closure was inadequate, considering the factors constraining UNHCR's ability to act as well as the political dilemmas surrounding the border closure does have important implications for developing a general policy framework through which to respond to border closure.
- 180. The Burundi border closure was just one aspect of an extremely complex series of emergencies in the Great Lakes region which occurred after 1994. It cannot be excised from this wider context. It is also important to note that Tanzania continued to act as a first country of asylum for Great Lakes refugees during and after the border closure, including to some 90,000 Zairean refugees who fled between November 1996 and April 1997, even as the Rwandese refugee population was *refouled*. However, the closure nonetheless has several important policy implications
- 181. Firstly, the Burundi border closure highlights the difficulties inherent in dealing with the onward movement of refugees and asylum seekers. The influx which triggered the Tanzanian border closure was a secondary movement of Rwandan refugees. They were fleeing their first country of asylum in fear of violent attack: but they were nonetheless under international protection in Burundi. Since 1995, UNHCR has developed a clear and expansive understanding that refugees may need to move from a first country of asylum in order to secure 'effective protection' (UNHCR 2007a).
- 182. However, the continuing interests of states in eradicating onward secondary movements of asylum seekers suggest that UNHCR's understanding is considerably more generous than the prevalent view among states, and that political persuasion and international support mechanisms are necessary in order to ensure that borders remain open to onward-moving asylum seekers fleeing an unstable host state, as well as first-country asylum seekers from the original host state, in this case Burundi.
- 183. The Tanzanian case also highlights the importance of understanding the wider political context of a border closure. There is a real danger in seeing border closures as just requiring an emergency response to the mass influx which is likely to have triggered the decision to seal the borders. Clearly, the Burundian influx in March 1995 did represent a significant emergency protection challenge, but this was not the root cause of Tanzania's action.
- 184. Tanzania was responding to the very real risk that the Rwandese refugee situation could become a complex and protracted one, its needs (and Tanzania's burden) ignored by the international community. This was recognized by UNHCR staff in Tanzania: but the international community failed to turn this recognition into resolution.
- 185. The lack of international political interest in burden-sharing played a major role in prompting the border closure. On a humanitarian level, the failure of donor states to offer Tanzania adequate relief aid with which to meet the needs of its existing refugee population, and a further decline in aid post-closure meant that there was little incentive for Tanzania to open its borders to a new influx.

- 186. Similarly, the reluctance of the international community to engage seriously in finding a solution to the Rwandese refugee population was a serious failure and underlines the extent to which continued respect for asylum may be politically contingent on finding 'durable solutions'. The almost total absence of any serious international engagement with the border closure seriously limited UNHCR's ability to persuade Tanzania to reverse its policy.
- 187. The problem of finding a durable solution for the existing Tanzanian refugee population was further compounded by a global focus on 'voluntary' repatriation as *the* solution to *all* refugee crises, reflected in Tanzania's repeated and constant insistence that the *only* solution for the refugees was a return to Rwanda.
- 188. UNHCR's own global commitment to voluntary repatriation in the mid 1990s meant that the logic of voluntary repatriation was in the ascendant. Rwanda could not be judged to be a safe country of return in 1995 (particularly given the Kibeho massacre in April, a month after the border closed).
- 189. However, the failure of the international community to intervene to stop the genocide a year earlier, coupled with the RPF-state's deep suspicion of any international plan that could be viewed as protecting *genocidaires* within Rwandan territory a la Zone Turquoise in 1994 meant that there would have been no political space for any Rwandese 'safe zone', even if there had been international political interest in meeting the costs involved.
- 190. The involvement of Sergio Vieira de Mello in the Tanzanian return he signed off on the joint Tanzanian-UNHCR communiqué issued in December 1996 and even offered UNHCR funds to transport and pay the Tanzanian forces to be used to dislodge refugees from the camps as "he doubted the refugees would move budge without some form of coercion" (Power 2008: 212-215) also underlines the role that individuals with UNHCR played in pushing such policies forward. There is little doubt that Vieira de Mello's stance was strongly opposed by other senior UNHCR figures (Power 2008: 212-215).
- 191. Ultimately, although UNHCR's relative lack of action in Tanzania must be placed in this wider international context, there was also a clear failure within the organization to use what space it had available to more vigorously protest against Tanzanian border closure, particularly as it became clear that the closure would last several months. Field staff were left to improvise *ad hoc* protection responses that were unable to either fully respect protection principles or meet humanitarian needs.
- 192. A more direct use of the media to combat anti-refugee popular opinion and stronger and more public advocacy of an open border would not have been likely to result in a reversal of Tanzania's border policy without significant international involvement. However, such actions refuting any suggestion of a tacit acquiescence with anti-asylum Tanzanian policy could have helped to prevent UNHCR becoming involved in the still more serious protection failures that arose from the December 1996 return.

# Case study three: Macedonia/Kosovo border, 1999

## **Background to Crisis**

- 193. In April 1999, the Macedonian state closed its border with Kosovo in order to prevent the entry of several thousand Kosovar Albanian refugees massed at Blace border-crossing. The refugee exodus was a consequence of a "classic secessionist struggle" between the Serbian state led by Milosevic and Kosovar separatists (Suhrke et al. 2000: 5). The Rambouillet peace negotiations had seen a proposed agreement laying out terms for Kosovar autonomy within Serbia rejected by the Serbian delegation on 18 March (who objected to the proposed presence of a NATO force within the autonomous region).
- 194. This rejection coupled with evidence that the Serbian state had authorized an ethnic cleansing campaign designed to remove or eliminate the majority Albanian population within Kosovo caused NATO to take military action against the Serbian state. The air campaign, beginning on 24 March 1999, prompted an acceleration of Serbian action against Kosovar Albanians, causing an escalation of violence on the ground and large refugee flows that included organized expulsions.
- 195. Although the majority of refugees fled to Albania, a substantial minority arrived at the Macedonian border. Macedonia admitted refugees until 30-31 March, but from this point onwards deliberately obstructed the refugees' entry.
- 196. Border guards first slowed down admission by meticulously checking arrivals, and when 25,000 Kosovar refugees arrived in six trains on 1 April, only the first 3,000 were permitted to enter Macedonia. The remainder were left in a field at the Blace border post without access to adequate shelter or food, until a NATO-negotiated settlement saw the borders opened on 4 April. By 6 April, Blace field was empty.
- 197. The circumstances surrounding Macedonia's closure of its Kosovar border bore a striking similarity to those surrounding the border closure in Northern Iraq in 1991. Ethnic-national concerns were at the heart of Macedonian reluctance to permit the Kosovars to cross the border. Macedonia is a fragmented nation state, with significant ethno-political divisions: ethnic Albanians constitute the largest ethnic minority in Macedonia, some 20-25 percent of the total population).
- 198. Macedonian Albanian political grievances also centring on demands for a large degree of community autonomy were already a source of considerable political tension in 1999, and erupted into violent separatist insurgency two years later. The Macedonian state therefore feared that an ethnic Albanian influx from Kosovo would fragment the fragile Macedonian political community and radicalize an already restless Albanian minority.
- 199. The decision to close the border was thus motivated by political, national concerns, and understood the Kosovar influx not as individuated refugees in search of asylum from persecution and in need of humanitarian aid, but as a collective threat to the integrity of the Macedonian state based upon their ethnic group identity.

- 200. The Macedonian refusal to open the border to Kosovo refugees was not motivated by lack of capacity. NATO's interest in containing the refugee crisis (evident in the speed with which NATO was able to build Brazda camp near Blace once authorization had been provided) meant that international material aid was not a concern.
- 201. NATO's budgets for providing 'humanitarian' assistance dwarfed those available to UNHCR and other agencies: the UNHCR's special envoy during the crisis, for example, recalls a NATO commander asking whether there were any urgent needs "as he had a \$100 million or so spare in his budget" (Interview, ex-UNHCR staff, April 2010)
- 202. Furthermore, the majority of Kosovar Albanians were not housed in camps, but accommodated with Macedonian host families, effectively self-settling. Amnesty International's estimated in June 1999 were that there were 108,400 refugees in camps and 148,600 living with host families. Closing the border was a question of political security, not one of material capacity.
- 203. The Macedonian border closure was not unexpected. The Macedonian government had publicly announced that in the event of an influx, it would receive only 20,000 refugees from Kosovo.
- 204. As the post-emergency evaluation also made clear, reports from the Special Envoy predicted a border closure from 1998 onwards and anticipating a border 'delay' was an integral part of UNHCR contingency planning, although the scale of the influx some 300,000 over the course of the crisis was not anticipated with UNHCR instead predicting a rise in the number of IDPs, about which "there was little to be done" (Suhrke et al. 2000: 17). As the evaluation reported, "for years local media and politicians in FYR Macedonia were saying that the border would be closed in the event of a mass refugee flow from Kosovo" (Suhrke et al. 2000: 102).
- 205. In placing these limits on its ability to offer asylum Macedonia clearly signposted that it would not adhere to traditional first country of asylum principles, but expected international burden-sharing. In May 1998, Zvonimir Jankuloski a Macedonian human rights activist outlined at a workshop in Oxford the dilemma Macedonia would face if required to respond to a Kosovar refugee crisis, and argued that this should be met by co-ordinated international action:

How to open the border and host the refugees from Kosovo without disrupting the fragile peace in Macedonia? A reasonable solution might be through offering temporary protection for a limited number of refugees from Kosovo, or the use of a predetermined Macedonian territory as a transit area ... I am afraid that states which are unwilling to host refugees within their territories (mostly European and much richer than Macedonia) will support the Macedonian government's efforts to accept and host a respectable number of refugees from Kosovo. I believe they will support Macedonia both politically and financially even though it could increase internal ethnic tensions and undermine its peace and stability (Jankuloski 1998).

206. Nearly a year before the Kosovar refugee crisis materialized, Macedonia was therefore already publicly advocating for an international response to the influx that would allow refugees to leave Kosovo but only to transit through Macedonia, and suggesting that this could be carried out "with the help of UN or NATO troops" (Jankuloski 1998).

### International response

- 207. The international response to the Macedonian border closure crisis was extraordinarily swift. Indeed, it is important to stress the very short nature of the Kosovar refugee crisis the entire refugee crisis lasted only over eleven weeks, ending in a massive and rapid spontaneous repatriation once a framework for peace was established in mid-June.
- 208. The main border closure phase of the emergency was even shorter, lasting a little over one week, although Macedonia did briefly close its border again in early May in attempt to establish a balance between the number of refugees leaving Macedonia and the number entering.
- 209. Why did the international community react so quickly to the Macedonian border closure? The answer lies in the convergence of NATO states' military interests in securing access to Macedonian airspace, and their political interests in being seen to publicly address a humanitarian crisis that had at the very least been accelerated albeit it not caused by NATO's military engagement with Serbia. Western European leaders were also keen to prevent the Kosovar crisis from resulting in mass flows to Western Europe.
- 210. The media also played a crucial role. UNHCR staff involved in the crisis remember a 'media circus' with no less than six CNN crews filming at Blace (Interview, ex-UNHCR staff, April 2010: Ogata would later write about "NATO's aggressive media campaign overshadowing UNHCR" (Ogata 2005: 151).
- 211. NATO leaders, led by Tony Blair, visited Blace, understanding the refugee crisis as an opportunity to demonstrate a political commitment to humanitarian action. Given these strategic and political considerations, questions of principle in particular, the commitment of Macedonia and the wider international community to the principle of unconditional entry of refugees to the country of first asylum were not prioritized.
- 212. The solution to the Blace impasse was therefore negotiated by NATO, led by the USA, and not by UNHCR. It reflected US acceptance of the government's premise that the refugees represented a national security threat and could therefore only be granted conditional first asylum, a response largely aimed at securing Macedonian cooperation during the NATO military campaign. On 3 April, an agreement was secured by which the border would be re-opened and the refugees transferred to NATO-constructed camps, with the promise of the evacuation of some of the refugees and economic assistance.
- 213. The USA had begun to develop this plan as early as 27 March, having been approached by the Macedonian government and asked to resettle some of the incoming refugee population. Fearful that a failure to address Blace and the political

threat of the Kosovar influx as perceived by the Macedonian state, US allies were persuaded to offer temporary protection. On 3 April, with Turkey offering 25,000 places for temporary protection and Norway 6,000, Macedonia was persuaded to open the border (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

- 214. UNHCR played little role in these high-level diplomatic negotiations. This was at least in part due to the organization being trapped as in Northern Iraq between principle and pragmatism. NATO's involvement in humanitarian operations also had obvious implications for the politicization and militarization of humanitarian space.
- 215. Ogata was initially reluctant to endorse NATO's construction of Brazda, persuaded only after two days of high-level discussion with NATO's then Secretary-General Javier Solana. Similarly, although the planned Humanitarian Evacuation Programme (HEP) did not directly compromise refugees' right to leave their country and seek asylum, it did compromise UNHCR's commitment to the principle of unconditional first-country asylum.
- 216. Although the Indochinese refugee crisis had also been resolved on the premise of conditional first country asylum, this was understood to represent an exceptional case involving a number of non-signatory states. In contrast, the Macedonian HEP was initiated and developed by powerful Western states, and as a result represented a far more significant challenge to this norm. HEP would also remove refugees from the region of origin, which went against UNHCR operational guidelines (UNHCR, Protection Guidelines: Kosovo Situation, 9 April 1999, in Suhrke et al 2000: 91-92).
- 217. In the three months till June, over 90,000 refugees were evacuated as part of the NATO-initiated HEP upon which continued Macedonian willingness to receive incoming refugees was contingent. The programme was effective in relieving political pressure on Macedonia, and to this extent ended the immediate protection emergency at Blace.
- 218. As UNHCR's former Special Envoy for Former Yugoslavia and Albania has remarked "the immediate crisis at Blace was resolved and lives saved. That a deal was necessary for this, and that asylum became conditioned on other actions, was a price that had to be paid even if it created problems later" (Email correspondence, April 2010).
- 219. However, the HEP operation itself was extremely chaotic. UNHCR was left attempting to "keep control" in order to prevent "abuses or misuses" by either states or refugees and establish protection criteria for the evacuation. This was extremely difficult: "staff spend most of their day fending off questions from irate refugees waving guarantee letters and various other papers in numerous languages in our faces." (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 220. Field reports by the middle of May reported that a growing number of delegations "choose to go their own way with little regard for UNHCR established priorities which attempt to focus on vulnerability" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 221. Detailed evaluations of the logistical and operational challenges faced by UNHCR in co-ordinating HEP in Macedonia was produced shortly after the crisis: this paper does not intend to repeat these findings (e.g. Suhrke et al. 2000; Amnesty International 1999 etc.) However, given that HEP was a direct response to the politics

- of Macedonian border closure, it is important to note the border closure's key implications for refugee protection.
- 222. Firstly, HEP was never intended to provide a solution for all Macedonian refugees only around a third of those who entered Macedonia eventually entered the HEP. Although many states did use UNHCR criteria for selecting refugees for evacuation, some delegations did not .
- 223. The lack of unified criteria for evacuation was amplified by the varied standards of protection offered post-evacuation: the USA and Canada put a programme in place which accorded with the requirements of the Refugee Convention, while Germany granted only three months temporary protection and prohibited employment.
- 224. HEP had helped to negate the politics of border closure: it also underlined the significant inequalities between the different forms of 'temporary protection' that states offering selective assistance out of generosity rather than universal protection out of Convention obligation provided.
- 225. Finally, as the crisis continued into May (longer than had been initially anticipated by either NATO or UNHCR, HEP became perceived by refugees as a desirable alternative because of overcrowding and other protection failures within the Macedonian camps, with field staff reporting that: "refugees are now desperate to 'get out' via the HE programme regardless as to what their destination may be" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 226. HEP occurred alongside HTP. HTP began as a bilateral operation, agreed between the Macedonian government and the Albanian and Turkish states and facilitated by the USA. These arrangement attracted significant criticism, not least due to reception conditions in Albania (already dealing within some 200,000 first-asylum Kosovar refugees itself).
- 227. The Albanian government was in fact "profoundly irritated" by the comments of President Gligorov of Macedonia on 5 April that Albania should take all refugees from Kosovo, triggering a serious diplomatic incident only resolved by late-night shuttle diplomacy (UNHCR Archives Geneva). UNHCR also had serious protection concerns regarding the standards attached to HTP, but had little input into developing the HTP:

The first transfer of reportedly some 15,000 Kosovar refugees from Macedonia to Albania ... was carried out bilaterally by the concerned authorities without prior knowledge of UNHCR. There is no indication as yet whether, when and how frequently further movements would be organized. NATO seems to have this option incorporated into its plan and has been openly and actively promoting it (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

228. NATO was prepared to provide direct support for HTP, building new sites in Albania with a capacity to hold 29,000 refugees. Yet UNHCR remained extremely wary: "UNHCR should be cautious before supporting this option. Otherwise, the same critical situation would simply be repeated in Albania where the inferior logistics infrastructure could be more easily overwhelmed" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).

- 229. This created another point of tensions between UNHCR and NATO, with the US ambassador expressing his "strong concern" UNHCR's failure to adequately support the bilateral HTP arrangements, despite the clear protection concerns these unannounced movements raised (UNHCR Archives Geneva). This criticism was controversially echoed in the independent review commissioned by UNHCR after the crisis (Suhrke et al. 2000: 96-97).
- 230. However, UNHCR staff present during the crisis felt a clear obligation to attempt to protect the principles of first asylum and Albanian refugees' right to refuse transfer if not voluntary. These principles thrown into stark relief by the reluctance of the Kosovar refugees arriving in Macedonia to participate in HTP and by UNHCR's conviction that conditions in Albania were extremely challenging.
- 231. Burden-sharing to break the border closure facilitated by the political context of the Kosovar refugee flow and the huge investment of Western leaders in the outcome nevertheless remained precarious. The *ad hoc* solution almost broke down in early May, when slowing rates of evacuation prompted the Macedonian government to again authorize a temporary border closure, preventing further Kosovar influx.
- 232. UNHCR documents record a "severely acrimonious" meeting between the Macedonian government and international donors, at which Macedonia berated the international community for its alleged failure to cooperate politically and financially with the government.
- 233. It was at this point that UNHCR's reluctance to fully endorse HTP became most politically contentious, with NATO anxious to secure Macedonia's open border whilst preventing any escalation of ethnic instability within Macedonia and perhaps most importantly ensuring Macedonia's political acquiescence to continued NATO air strikes. However, NGOs were equally angry, arguing that the Macedonian government was "using the lives of Kosovar refugees to effectively blackmail aid agencies and Western governments" (The New York Times).
- 234. By the end of May, the rapid and chaotic processes of HEP and HTP had effectively slowed to a halt because of NATO's eventual military victory against the Serbian state. By the end of June, a massive spontaneous repatriation of 300,000 Kosovar refugees had occurred, leaving only a small residual caseload.
- 235. The repatriation was argued by many UNHCR staff to be premature (due to mines and UXO): it also created significant protection challenges within Kosovo, not least the consequent displacements within Kosovo of the Serbian minority population on the Albanian population's return. However, the refugees' return did resolve the Macedonian border crisis.

## **Policy implications**

236. The policy implications for UNHCR of the international response to the Macedonian crisis were extremely significant. This fact was recognized at the time, and reflected in the independent evaluation carried out for UNHCR shortly after the crisis ended (Suhrke et al. 2000). While many of the concerns of this detailed evaluation are beyond the scope of this paper, the report's conclusions on protection

policy were extremely controversial, and speak directly to the politics of border closure.

- 237. The key issue arising from the Macedonian border closure for UNHCR was the extent to which humanitarian evacuation facilitated as a result of powerful military and political interests fundamentally compromised the principle of unconditional entry into a country of first asylum.
- 238. The Macedonian decision to open the border was made conditional upon burden-sharing by the international community. While this was akin to the solution negotiated to the Indochinese refugee crisis in south-east Asia in the 1980s, which had also prompted scrutiny of the principle of first asylum, the potential effect of Macedonia's action on the asylum-protection regime was more severe because Macedonia was a signatory to both the 1951 Convention and the 1967 Protocol.
- 239. Should UNHCR develop a policy recognizing that in some cases, meeting *non-refoulement* and ensuring borders remain open to refugee flows is dependent upon international burden-sharing mechanisms being put in place? Suhrke and Barutciski, the authors of the independent evaluation, argued that this was a more realistic policy, and thus would be ultimately a far more effective means of ensuring that protection standards were met.
- 240. Their conclusion was that HEP and HTP were "extraordinary measures that generally enhanced protection by contributing to unblock the impasse at the Kosovo-FYR Macedonia border" (Suhrke et al. 2000: 97), and that UNHCR's hesitation in embracing these strategies was unhelpful. The evaluation continued:

FYR Macedonia's fears of destabilization, which were shared by some states, point to the need for further examination of the principle of first asylum in situations of mass influx. The issue of whether first asylum should be considered as an absolute and unconditional legal obligation consistent with the 1951 Refugee Convention should be examined within the context of UNHCR's efforts on promoting burden sharing (Suhrke et al. 2000: 141).

- 241. The authors were particularly critical of UNHCR's reluctance to accept the use of HTP as a means of burden-sharing, pointing out that this contradicted UNHCR's stated preference for keeping refugees within their region of origin in order to facilitate later repatriation, recommending that such strategies be developed as HTP was likely to be "one of the few options available in future similar scenarios" (Suhrke et al. 2000: 103).
- 242. The independent evaluation argued that the principle of first asylum was not an end in itself, but rather a means to the end of securing international protection. Recognizing political reality, the authors in effect argued that in situations of mass influx, first asylum was not an effective method to employ: nor was it a principle defensible for its own sake.
- 243. Securing practical protection for refugees required a more innovative and flexible approach to asylum: the implication was that UNHCR should recognize the limits of first asylum, acknowledging that Macedonia's border-opening was indeed

conditional on an international burden-sharing scheme being developed, and concentrate its efforts on securing such protection arrangements.

- 244. Suhrke and Barutciski's recommendations were not adopted by UNHCR. In particular, senior protection officers in Geneva proved extremely resistant to the suggestion that the relationship between burden-sharing and first-asylum be reconsidered, rejecting this proposal out of hand (Email correspondence, May 2010). The report was also extremely controversial outside of UNHCR, and was heavily criticized by NGOs and advocacy groups.
- 245. The European Council on Refugees and Exiles' (ECRE) statement reflected these concerns:

The author has failed to provide a cogent justification for his view that the principle of first asylum needs to be re-examined at all ... his view that, by insisting on the admission of refugees to FYR, UNHCR was simply being dogmatic is a misunderstanding of UNHCR's protection mandate ... the failure to provide cogent historical or legal justification for the recommendation fatally undermines the protection part of the evaluation (ECRE 2000).

246. UNHCR's comments on the report's findings, detailed in an Excom report, highlighted the threat that it was perceived HEP could pose to asylum in the long-term:

UNHCR is concerned that contingency planning which assumes that States will not comply with their responsibilities to receive and host new arrivals, particularly in mass influx situations, runs the risk of becoming a self-fulfilling prophecy. At a time when the commitment of States to the institution of asylum appears to be in decline, that risk is real and dangerous (UNHCR Excom, Standing Committee 2000).

- 247. The politics of pragmatism and the principles of asylum pulled UNHCR in opposite directions. One of the major difficulties in moving forward from the Macedonian crisis to develop burden-sharing as part of a protection framework was the extent to which particularly HEP but also HTP had depended upon American and NATO involvement in the Kosovar crisis. As the evaluation recognized: "HEP is a political option that will probably rarely present itself, given the limited public support for receiving refugees from more distant continents and the likelihood that Western states will be less implicated in other conflicts."
- 248. Thus, while burden-sharing had worked to open the Macedonian border, this was not burden-sharing based on any universal framework: it was not a new innovation intended to render the international refugee protection regime more effective, but an exceptional, political act dependent upon donor states interests in facilitating an open border. It offered no clues as to how UNHCR could effectively respond in cases where America and its allies did *not* wish to open the border (as would become very clear in the post-2001 border closures in Afghanistan and Kenya analyzed below).
- 249. International burden-sharing at the Macedonian border could not seriously be advanced as a new global protection model not because of principle as discussed,

the place of burden-sharing in the international protection regime has long been recognized - but because in practice it underlined the extraordinary fragility of the asylum system.

250. The burden-sharing was dependent on political interest and was at least partly motivated by Western European states' concerns to burden-shift and avoid any prospect of a mass influx of asylum seekers seeking entry at their own borders. However, Barutciski is convinced that the failure to act following the Macedonia-Kosovo crisis was a lost opportunity for UNHCR:

New opportunities to rethink protection approaches are relatively rare and I think UNHCR didn't take advantage of the opening that followed the Kosovo crisis. Instead it promoted initiatives that presented even more problematic interpretations of *non-refoulement* and first asylum (e.g. Global Consultations), as well as ill-conceived attempts at implementing burden-sharing (e.g. Convention Plus) (Email correspondence: May 2010).

- 251. UNHCR faced other protection dilemmas in Macedonia too. Of particular concern was how 'voluntariness' could be defended in light of state pressure to accelerate HTP and transfer refugees to Albania. UNHCR staff were appalled by the conditions in Albania (Interviews, UNHCR and ex-UNHCR staff, April 2010) and determined to ensure that refugees understood their right to refuse transfer, building up a doctrine of voluntariness that was subject to various interpretations, from requiring refugees' active choice to simply demanding their non-dissent.
- 252. Given that HTP did not break principles of *non-refoulement*, and allowed refugees to seek asylum, the dilemma faced by UNHCR can be best characterised as humanitarian: to what extent should refugees be able to *choose* their country of asylum, given the evident inequalities between the levels of protection and assistance available in different states?
- 253. This problem was arguably complicated by the contemporary debates over the meaning and importance that should be attached to voluntariness in repatriation, a far longer established protection principle (see Long 2009). Such debate also exposed a fundamental ambiguity at the heart of HTP. On the one hand, HTP offered a means of providing international protection to the Kosovar refugees and meeting Macedonia's security needs, a form of regional burden-sharing.
- 254. On the other hand, HTP was arguably in fact a form of burden-*shifting*. It relied upon the particular ethnic sympathies of Albania for the Kosovar Albanian refugees for its facilitation, along with international fiscal aid that reduced the need for the West to accommodate the physical presence of refugees. It reinforced rather than reduced the inequalities of the asylum system.
- 255. The border-specific dilemmas that arose from the Kosovar refugee crisis must also be placed in a wider context: in particular, the role of Kosovo in NATO states' development of the doctrine of humanitarian intervention. Much has been written elsewhere regarding the effect of such militarized efforts on the delivery of humanitarian aid, the safety of humanitarian aid workers and the protection of universal principles from political contamination (e.g. IASC 2008).

- 256. However, the Kosovo campaign arguably remains the most significant articulation of this doctrine in practice, and state responses to the refugee crisis underline the difficulties this posed for protecting asylum principles and humanitarian space.
- 257. Notes from a meeting of EU Heads of State in late April 1999 reveal the extent to which the political, the military and the humanitarian were now connected, and the struggle of the UN system in general to contain this creeping trend. As the UN Secretary-General was led to implore: "humanitarian efforts should not be militarized. UNHCR was being pushed aside, and the Secretary-General would ask for the help of those present in ensuring that this did not happen" (UNHCR Archives Geneva).
- 258. For UNHCR, the policy implications of a shift towards a NATO-negotiated operation designed to clear the border and meet Macedonian security concerns were not merely confined to protection-related issues, but brought into question the standing of UNHCR itself in humanitarian emergencies. UNHCR attracted considerable largely unwarranted criticism from NATO and the international media for its hesitation in clearing the Macedonian border and was pushed to the political margins of the Macedonian border crisis.
- 259. UNHCR's claim to be protecting vital protection principles that, if eroded in Macedonia, could seriously threaten the future of the asylum regime, was dwarfed by NATO's inexorable drive towards HEP and HTP. NATO's facilitation of HEP and HTP broke Macedonian resistance and prevented a long-running Kosovo refugee emergency at the border as occurred in Northern Iraq. However, it did so through political bargaining rather than by shoring up of international burden-sharing on principle.

# Case study four: Afghanistan's borders, 2000-2001

## **Background to crisis**

- 260. The successive waves of violence and instability that have wracked the Afghan state since 1978 have resulted in one of the most long-running and complex of all refugee crises. The Afghan refugee population peaked in 1990 at 6.22 million, a number which represented around forty percent of the entire Afghan population. In 2000 UNHCR estimated that Pakistan alone was hosting two million Afghan refugees, 1.2 million sheltered in refugee villages (US Committee for Refugees and Immigrants 2001).
- 261. In the early years of the crisis, Pakistan (and Iran, hosting the second largest number of Afghan refugees) pursued an 'open door' policy which offered refugees "unparalleled generosity" and significant prospects for local integration (Schmeidl 2002: 18). Ethnic affinity between Afghan and Pakistani Pushtun (especially given historical transnational networks) meant that there was local support for the policy, given added strength because of Islam codes of hospitality; this was further enhanced by the Pakistani state's support for the Afghan *mujahedin* fighting the Soviet occupation of Afghanistan.
- 262. However, in the 1990s the relationship between the Pakistan state, local hosting communities and the Afghan refugee population changed. The relationship between local hosts and the refugee population cooled. Afghan refugees no longer fled a Soviet occupation but civil conflict, endemic social instability and the rise of the Taliban from 1994 onwards: the result was new and non-Pushtun influxes that found local integration more challenging.
- 263. Without American political interest in using the *mujahedin* to fight against Soviet troop aid was less politically relevant and by the mid 1990s, UNHCR and WFP, faced with large funding shortfalls for their relief activities, ended food aid to campbased refugees and reduced or curtailed many of their other assistance programmes.
- 264. The withdrawal of food aid triggered a mass migration of refugees to Pakistani cities, further exacerbating host-refugee tensions as refugees were blamed "for Pakistan's growing social and economic ills … crime, drug addiction and drug trafficking, and illegal trade" (Ruiz 2002).
- 265. The result was a hardening of Pakistan's attitude to Afghan asylum seekers, detected in the increased harassment of Afghans in Pakistan. In 1999, local authorities in Baluchistan pushed 300 Afghan asylum seekers back across the border and forced Afghan asylum seekers living in Quetta to move into securitized camps.
- 266. Declining tolerance for the continuation of the Afghan refugee situation with little prospect of a durable solution and with a marked decline in international aid had hardened Pakistan's willingness to host any new Afghan refugee influx. However, in 2000, there was a marked increase in the number of Afghans arriving in Pakistan, a trend exacerbated by serious drought and heavy fighting in northern

Afghanistan. It is estimated that 350,000 Afghans were displaced during the course of 2000: around half crossed the border and entered Pakistan.

- 267. For the Pakistani state, this new influx was seen as a final outrage. On 9 November 2000, the border was closed to new Afghan arrivals, except those arriving with valid passports and visas. Tajikistan also closed its borders to Afghan arrivals at the same time.
- 268. The act of closing the border signalled a cumulative frustration with the failures of international refugee policy, akin to Tanzania's response in 1995. Pakistan's interior minister claimed that this action had been taken because Pakistan did not "have the resources to absorb another wave of refugees" (van Selm 2002). Burdensharing upon which refugee hosting depended had failed.
- 269. However, it is important to note that the border closure was not effectively enforced. Around 70 Afghan families a day were able to cross the border, using informal and isolated paths to avoid the Pakistani authorities, or bribing border guards. A porous border and weak state authority allowed *de facto* entry. However, Pakistan's failure to recognize new arrivals' rights to claim international protection as refugees, as well as the continued threat of deportation or *refoulement*, represented serious protection failures that continued through 2000 and the first part of 2001.
- 270. The Afghan border closure thus first occurred within the politics of a protracted refugee situation and a host state frustrated with the failure of donor states to maintain their interests in refugee assistance once their political goals of removing Soviet troops from Afghanistan had ostensibly been met by the mujahedin victory. However, the impact of 9/11 was to fundamentally shift the politics of Afghan border closure, placing it in a political-security framework in which refugee movement was incidental to the interests of American policy.
- 271. As the USA prepared to begin a military campaign in Afghanistan in September 2001, all six of Afghanistan's neighbouring states closed their borders at the request of the USA and in the interests of preventing Taliban flight (Ferris 2008; Tait 2001). Refugee flows were now associated with the fear of terrorist infiltration.
- 272. The President of Tajikistan, for example, argued that his country would not take refugees in even following a US air strike because "we cannot allow the penetration of a single refugee from Afghanistan into Tajikistan because there could be emissaries of different terrorist organizations among them" (Tait 2001). Chinese officials explained their decision to close the Chinese-Afghan border as a symbol of new US-Chinese "co-ordination and co-operation for anti-terrorism" (China News 2001).
- 273. Security fears were not unfounded. In particular, North-Western frontier province in Pakistan (NWFP) was the setting for a considerable Taliban retrenchment, as journalists described the Taliban "quietly colonising the wild, sun-baked plains of Baluchistan province [which offer] a sanctuary from the bombing" (The Guardian).
- 274. However, while official closure policies reduced the ability of the international community to respond to the humanitarian needs of the population fleeing conflict and forced Afghan refugees to take additional risks by using isolated and difficult

border-crossing points or paying to be smuggled across the border – the border closure did not prevent a significant influx.

- 275. By 1 November 2001, UNHCR estimated that 130,000 Afghans had arrived since the international terrorist crisis erupted, but added that camps in NWFP and Baluchistan were largely empty, with many refugees deliberately choosing to avoid formal recognition because they were fearful of deportation. The situation on the Pakistan border remained unclear into November, with the Pakistan government claiming that the border crossing at Chalman was open to emergency cases, but UNHCR claiming admissions had been suspended.
- 276. The Afghan refugee crisis in 2000-2001 was ultimately caused by the implosion of the Afghan state, leaving its people unable to withstand either drought or civil conflict. The regional Afghan border closures were initially a result of the failure of international burden-sharing, but from September 2001 became entangled in the securitized discourse surrounding Taliban-sponsored terrorism.
- 277. With the signing of the Bonn Agreements in December 2001, the interim Afghan government moved to normalize relations with its neighbours, and in December 2002 all six states bordering Afghanistan signed a 'good neighbour' agreement. However, intermittent border closures have continued, reflecting continued regional insecurity, weak state authority and a determination particularly on the part of the Pakistani and Iranian states to focus on returning and removing their sizeable Afghan refugee populations.

#### **International response**

- 278. The international response to the border closure can be divided into two phases. The first phase, from November 2000 to September 2001, was characterised by donor state indifference and largely ineffective protest, as well as some remedial actions by UNHCR within Pakistan.
- 279. The second phase arguably more significant in terms of understanding the broader politics of border closure saw the development of an IDP-focused strategy that circumvented the asylum principles violated by the US-instigated sealing of all Afghanistan's borders.
- 280. The closure of the Pakistani border in November 2000 was accompanied by a refusal to allow UNHCR to carry out any verification exercises to determine refugee status, and a refusal to provide more land with which to relieve overcrowding in Pakistan's refugee camps. The UN attempted to respond to Pakistan's complaints over border-sharing shortfalls: as the Secretary-General reported in April 2001 "the UN understands these concerns and has committed itself to raising significant resources to care for refugees and assist their return to Afghanistan where possible."
- 281. Importantly, emphasis was placed upon IDP provision and the refugees 'right to remain' "with emphasis on assistance for people *in situ*, in order to avoid any further involuntary displacement" (United Nations Secretary-General 2001). However, without state interest in financing significant aid programmes, implementation of such a policy designed to then improve protection standards for those Afghans already in Pakistan was slow.

282. There was little response to the Secretary-General's plea for donor states to recognize the need for their assistance in addressing Afghanistan's endemic fragility:

While donor fatigue may appear to be an understandable reaction after so many years of war in Afghanistan, it should not be forgotten that the international community, having failed to remain engaged in Afghanistan following the departure of the forces of the former Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, bears a large share of responsibility for Afghanistan's current plight (United Nations Secretary-General 2001).

- 283. As a result, Pakistan refused UNHCR permission to build new camps to ease over-crowding and prevented adequate assistance being offered to new influxes of refugees who gathered at Jalozai camp, insisting instead that refugees should now return home. This stance was complicated by the complex and overlapping causes of successive waves of distinct Afghan refugee movements, which meant that even as 172,000 Afghans arrived in Pakistan, around 76,000 repatriated.
- 284. 9/11 changed both the tenor and the urgency of the international response to Afghan refugee outflows, which assumed a new and immediate significance in the light of US plans for a military retaliation against the Taliban in response to the Twin Tower terror attack. However, unlike on the Macedonia/Kosovo border two years earlier, US military and political interests in Afghanistan lay in requesting neighbouring states to *close* their borders, rather than in negotiating for the borders to be opened to allow refugees entry.
- 285. The result was to effectively prevent UNHCR's appeals for the border to be opened for having any real impact, despite contingency planning for a major humanitarian emergency. In response to humanitarian appeals, Pakistan allowed women, children and the elderly to cross the border, but refused to accede to then-High Commissioner Ruud Lubbers' request that they also allow men fleeing forced conscription to claim asylum.
- 286. In Iran, Lubbers failed to convince officials to open the border at all, despite promising UNHCR assistance to the Iranian government. These negotiations underline the limited power of UNHCR: the organization was left to negotiate group-based access for those judged to fall into 'vulnerable' categories, rather than defend the principle of a universal and individual right to asylum.
- 287. Assessing the international response to the border closure is complicated by the fact that the border closures were largely ineffective in terms of halting Afghan movement, and up to 200,000 Afghans did cross into Pakistan in the months after 9/11. This meant that Afghans did reach Pakistan: however, it is also very clear that the nature of the influx created serious obstructions to the provision of adequate aid and protection to the new population.
- 288. Much of the new influx avoided official registration and remained with friends and relatives, fearful of deportation but also unable to access international aid programmes. Even more seriously, some Afghans were undoubtedly prevented from leaving Afghanistan. This created a problematic intersection between the need to protect IDPs and the importance in terms of protection principles of allowing Afghans to seek asylum by crossing an international border.

- 289. Ferris is clear that the six border closures were in part responsible for NGOs' focus on preparing for an IDP rather than a refugee crisis (Ferris 2008). By focusing on IDP numbers, NGOs were on the one hand responding pragmatically to the politics of border closure, which dictated that Afghanistan's borders would not be formally reopened.
- 290. On the other hand, the impact of this strategy was particularly in the early weeks of the crisis to distract from the US sealing-in of the Afghan population in the light of imminent military conflict. NGOs did urge the USA to open up borders, stressing the importance of meeting Convention obligations and providing effective humanitarian corridors through which aid could be delivered to those with Afghanistan.
- 291. However, a joint statement of 18 NGOS working in Afghanistan issued on 5 October 2001 (two days before US air strikes began) provides one example of the extent to which the humanitarian community simultaneously embraced an IDP and 'home' centred discourse:

Above all we want to prevent, if humanly possible, the population of Afghanistan becoming refugees by addressing their needs inside the country ... we are seriously concerned that the most immediate problem – the needs of people inside Afghanistan – is not being adequately addressed ... It must be remembered that these potential refugees are currently trapped inside a closed country. All borders are closed and will probably remain so until the start of the conflict ... if they flee to Afghanistan's borders, our distribution systems will be seriously disrupted (Joint NGO statement 2001).

- 292. Regional state actors were also keen to encourage IDP camps. Iran, in particular, repeatedly stated that it believed the Afghan refugee population should be cared for in camps located on Afghan territory: the Iranian Red Crescent Society established two camps in Afghan territory.
- 293. UNHCR was extremely critical of such efforts, not least because the camps were located in Taliban-controlled territory and could not be considered to in any way represent a safe zone within Afghanistan such as had been established in Northern Iraq in 1991, with many arrivals being considered at risk of forcible recruitment by the Taliban.
- 294. Above all, it is important to stress the extent to which responses to the extended Afghan border closures from September 2001 were conditioned by the extraordinary political context of Al-Quaeda's 9/11 attacks. The US perception that America was now under attack meant that security was prioritized without question, even if in practice nominal border closures provided little additional security and were unlikely to prevent Taliban or Al-Quaeda movements.
- 295. The refugee discourse in the region was securitized to the point where there was relatively little meaningful discussion about states' obligations to allow refugees to seek asylum, and reflected a broader swift and severe clampdown on the rights of migrants in Western states. In the aftermath of 9/11, the balance to be struck between national security and human rights was to be subject to wholesale renegotiation. This

had significant implications for UNHCR that were to stretch well beyond the politics of border closure.

### **Policy implications**

- 296. Arguably the most important policy implication of the international response to the closure of Afghanistan's borders is the extent to which an assistance discourse centred on the needs of IDPs emerged among both states and NGOs. This reflected a significant development from the previous use of safe zones in Northern Iraq.
- 297. This shift was influenced the development since 1991 of a broad protection framework for IDPs that recognized the relationship between international and external displacement, as demonstrated by the agreement of the Guiding Principles for the Protection of IDPs in 1998. However, the relationship between IDP and the international community's commitment to protecting the right to seek asylum was made very clear in the case of the Afghan border closure.
- 298. Although preparing to meet the needs of IDPs was an important humanitarian response, the need for such a focus represented a protection failure. This was particularly problematic for UNHCR.
- 299. Although the link between internal displacement and refugee populations is well-established, there is no comparable protection framework that provides rights to IDPs akin to those refugees may claim. This inequality in access to protection is made palatable by the concept that IDPs have the right to seek asylum and demand the protection of *non-refoulement*. However, in the Afghan case, this link was broken. The borders were formally sealed.
- 300. This development in IDP discourse used by states and albeit for somewhat different motives by many NGOs to circumvent the obligations of asylum and provide a route to deliver aid to need populations has significant implications for UNHCR. Unlike NGOs, UNHCR has a legal mandate to protect refugees. It is not simply a humanitarian aid organization .
- 301. For this reason, the question of borders and the right for refugees to leave their country are central to UNHCR's unique purpose. The Afghan border closure therefore posed a question which remains relevant to UNHCR's current operations. The need to ensure that the provision of IDP protection does not result in, or appear to condone, the erosion of asylum space has formed an important caveat to UNHCR's involvement in the Cluster Approach (See Ferris 2008, UNHCR 2007b).
- 302. The closing of neighbouring states' borders with Afghanistan also highlighted another political factor driving states to seal their borders: a securitization discourse that linked refugee flows to terrorism. The 'refugee warrior' debate was not a new one and had, as discussed above, played a role in Tanzania's decision to close its borders in 1995-6 (see Zolberg et al. 1989).
- 303. However, security fears relating to Afghan refugees did not directly revolve around ethno-national concerns (such as in Turkey or Macedonia). Instead, they were qualitatively different: and connected to a much broader supra-national fear of fundamentalist, illiberal Islamic terrorism.

- 304. This led to a familiar liberal paradox with difficult political implications: if refugees were perceived as culturally affiliated to communities that attacked liberal democracy, did they deserve to benefit from access to an asylum protection regime founded on such a liberal value system?
- 305. Defending the rights of the (supposedly) illiberal to liberal asylum provided a new impetus for restrictions on international movement from fragile (especially Islamic) states that, while it did not provoke the border crisis, made it difficult to persuade donor and host states to agree to open borders, particularly in Pakistan.
- 306. As in Northern Iraq and in Macedonia, events determining Afghanistan's border closures were driven after September 2001 by the American military and political agenda, radicalized in response to the 9/11 terror attacks. The Afghan experience, however, underlines the dangers inherent in abandoning a universal framework to allow *ad hoc* responses to border closure that rely on political interest and undermine legal obligation, as occurred in Macedonia. In the Afghan case, the USA *requested* that Afghan's neighbours close their borders, because military, strategic and political interests demanded this response.
- 307. However, it is important not to forget that the initial Pakistan border closure in November 2000 was motivated not by emergency security concerns, but by a cumulative frustration with an indifferent international response to the continuing Afghan refugee situation that appeared to offer no political or strategic value to donor states.

## Case study five: Kenya/Somalia border, 2007

#### **Background to crisis**

- 308. On 3 January 2007, the Kenyan government announced the closure of its long and porous border with Somalia, trapping around 4,000 Somalis at the Somali border town of Dhobley and *refouling* around 360 refugees who were waiting at UNHCR's transit camp, Liboi, for transfer to Dadaab. To date, the Kenya/Somalia border remains officially closed.
- 309. The motives for the Kenyan government's action were complex, bringing together concerns over both capacity and security. The border closure reflected a combination of long-term frustration at the inadequacy of international burden sharing and the lack of any prospects of durable solutions for the 200,000 Somali refugees Kenya was already hosting, as well as fears of infiltration by Somali militants.
- 310. The January 2007 border closure was not unexpected. Kenya had previously closed its border with Somalia on at least two occasions in order to prevent asylum seekers entering Kenya. In July 1999, Kenyan President Daniel Arap Moi gave a public speech linking refugees to crime and illicit arms proliferation, leading the Government to close its border with Somalia.
- 311. In 2001, the government again closed its border with Somalia on the grounds that rising numbers of refugees were responsible for increasing levels of violent crime. The border closure in 2007 therefore fit a broader pattern of Kenyan response to the problems posed by the collapse of the Somali state after 1991 and the consequent large-scale flight of its citizens.
- 312. The trigger for the January 2007 closure was the resurgence of armed conflict between the Ethiopian-backed Transitional Federal Government of Somalia, and the Council of Somali Islamic Courts that in 2006 held much of Southern Somalia (including Mogadishu).
- 313. Kenya fearful of the spread of Islamist terrorism beyond Somalia, having already been the setting for Al-Quaeda attacks in Nairobi in 1998 explained the border closure on the grounds that many Somali refugees were in fact Somalia militants. Foreign Minister Raphael Tutu argued that "there is no evidence that anybody who is not a combatant is in danger … We are not able to ascertain whether these people are genuine refugees or fighters and therefore it's best that they remain in Somalia" (Agence France Presse).
- 314. Kenya's concerns about an Islamist threat were combined with more general security concerns about the porous nature of the 1,200 kilometre Kenya-Somali border and its effects on organized crime, as demonstrated in a statement made by Kenya's Deputy Interior Minister: "We are not going to allow the entry of refugees ... we have a problem of large refugee camps where a lot of small arms have found their way and these arms have been used to cause insecurity in this country ... Kenya is overburdened ... Europe and America do not give us enough aid to support these refugees" (Agence France Presse).

- 315. Some observers, however, consider that other factors were also at play: "There may be some feelings that other countries should take more Somali refugees, but this would be mainly motivated by a desire to reduce the Somali percentage of the population." (Email correspondence).
- 316. This comment underlines the importance of placing Kenya's Somali refugee policy in the context of its own domestic 'Somali problem'. Although ethnic Somali citizens constitute only a small percentage of Kenya's population, some observers believe that the concern to halt the flow of Somalis across the border is motivated by a fear of the growing size of the ethnic Somali population in Kenya as a whole, and connected fears that this may lead to a resurgent separatist movement in north-east Kenya, with the local population aided by well-trained militiamen crossing the Somali border.
- 317. Kenya also used the border closure to call for Somali refugees to be treated as IDPs, drawing attention to the failure of the Somali state and the international community to secure safe humanitarian space within Somalia's borders. This IDP discourse was advanced by the Kenyan government immediately following the border closure arguing that "it's not a written rule that when there is fighting in Somalia, people should run to Kenya" and that "UNHCR has provisions ... to set up camps anywhere, including inside Somalia" (Agence France Presse).
- 318. Kenya's motives for promoting an IDP discourse (arguably the same as those of the some members of the donor community in Afghanistan in 2001) are thus not only to enhance the protection and assistance available to Somalis, but also meet Kenya's political interests.

#### **International response**

- 319. In assessing both national and international responses to the flight of Somali refugees, it must first be noted that the border closure has had relatively little impact on the rate of entry to Kenya. UNHCR statistics show that the rate of entry in fact rose dramatically following the border closure, as Somalis fled the worsening insecurity in south-central Somalia.
- 320. Between January 2007 and mid-March 2010, 140,000 Somali refugees were registered in the Dadaab camps, and NGOs estimated that at least the same number have moved through the border region to Nairobi without registering. Kenyan officials have acknowledged that the border closure has had minimal if any impact on the number of Somalis entering Kenya, and in that respect it has not met Kenya's security concerns.
- 321. In terms of refugees' human rights and the international community's ability to offer effective protection to Somali refugee, however, the impact of the border closure has been more significant. Studies by Human Rights Watch, Oxfam and Amnesty International all highlight the protection threats associated with the border closure. According to these organizations, the Kenyan police have taken advantage of the border closure to demand payments from new arrivals, who have also been subjected to harassment, detention and exploitation by smugglers.

322. The High Commissioner registered his immediate and serious concern about the border closure, but also acknowledged the need to address Kenya's security concerns and to distinguish between genuine refugees and militants

We fully appreciate that the situation in neighbouring Somalia is a serious concern to the Kenyan authorities and that governments have a responsibility to ensure border security in such situations ... but Kenya also has a humanitarian obligation to allow civilians at risk to seek asylum on its territory. Most of those in Liboi are women and children and they should not be sent back to a very uncertain situation. To do so would be a transgression of the principle of non-refoulement as defined under the 1951 Refugee Convention (Daily Nation 2007).

- 323. In fact, prior to the border closure (from September 2006) UNHCR had already been involved in discussions with the Kenyan government over how to best meet its security concerns, considering the possibility of screening and separating militants from civilian refugees at the border in order to protect the civilian character of refugee camps. These discussions failed to reach agreement, however, and this failure has been directly cited by one UNHCR staff member a major reason why Kenya chose to close its border.
- 324. Following this initial statement, UNHCR has generally been cautious in making public statements about the border closure. On a visit to Kenya in August 2009, the High Commissioner instead focused on "the need to adequately screen people coming into Dadaab to improve safety for the refugees and locals," and called for a "comprehensive strategy for decongestion, rehabilitation and security in Dadaab" (UNHCR 2009).
- 325. The stance taken by UNHCR in this context can be explained by a number of factors. First, and as explained already, the Somalia-Kenya border has remained extremely porous, and in that respect, the closure of the border has not prevented a significant growth in the number of Somalis arriving in Kenya.
- 326. Second, UNHCR needs to maintain an effective working relationship with the Kenyan government in order to address the continued needs of the 300,000 plus Somali and Sudanese refugees that Kenya already hosts.
- 327. In that respect, some senior UNHCR staff suggest that the organization's position has been strongly influenced by the ongoing discussion with the Kenyan government over the possibility of releasing more land, so as to ease the serious overcrowding that now characterizes the situation in Dadaab. They also point to the fact that Nairobi is a vital regional telecommunications and logistics hub for all of UNHCR's East African and Great Lakes operations.
- 328. Third, the Kenyan border closure must be seen in a broader geo-political context. And in this respect the security concerns of the USA and other donor states appear to have played a role.
- 329. Given the nature of the armed conflict in Somalia, the Islamist attacks that have taken place in East Africa, as well as the proximity of the region to other flashpoints such as Yemen, the refugee issue has become inseparable from that of the

so-called 'war on terror'. In this context, it is not difficult to understand why donor states should support Kenya's efforts to meet its security concerns, saying little about the closure of the border and instead focusing on the less contentious but equally urgent issue of improving conditions for those Somalis who have been able to enter the country.

- 330. While some commentators consider that inadequate international attention has been given to Kenya's decision to close its border with Somalia, others have questioned the real significance and impact of this action.
- 331. The border closure has evidently not prevented the reality of a refugee influx, and it is unclear whether a formal opening of the border would actually lead to a significant growth in the number of new arrivals. Indeed, according to some reports, the obstacles to cross-border flight are increasingly to be found on the Somali side of the border, where the militant group Al-Shabaab appears to be preventing the departure of young men and forcibly recruiting them for military service.

### **Policy implications**

- 332. The on-going Kenya-Somalia border closure raises several policy dilemmas for UNHCR. How should UNHCR respond to a long-term border closure that is in practical terms ineffective at preventing movement into Kenya and is tacitly supported by major donor states, but which has serious implications for the international refugee protection framework and has created new protection risks for Somalis entering Kenya?
- 333. As discussed previously in this paper, UNHCR had already begun to engage with the Kenyan government prior to the border closure in an attempt to meet the government's security concerns. Hence the organization's efforts to initiate a screening process and its repeated attempts to reassure the Kenyan government that it understands the need to protect Kenyan territory from infiltration.
- 334. Such measures do not contravene international refugee law. In fact, protecting the civilian character of refugee groups is a recognized obligation (see Excom Conclusion No.94). Moreover, it has a particular resonance in this part of Africa following the experiences of the international community in the Great Lakes emergencies between 1994 and 1996, when the civilian Rwandan refugee population remained under the control of *genocidaires*.
- 335. However, there is equally a clear danger that excessively rigorous or politically motivated pre-emptive screening, particularly if governments control the processes being used and have an interest in reducing numbers, may result in effective *refoulement* of refugees with a valid claim to asylum.
- 336. Another question to confront UNHCR in the Kenyan context has been to determine an appropriate level of public protest in relation to border closures which are aimed to prevent or at least limit the arrival of people with a *prima facie* claim to refugee status. In Northern Iraq and Macedonia, alternative means were found of providing protection to such people (Operation Provide Comfort in the former, and the HEP and HTP initiatives in the latter).

- 337. In the Kenyan context, there has never been any real prospect of finding such alternative solutions. It is difficult to think of other countries that would agree to admit significant numbers of Somalis, and it is equally difficult to envisage a large-scale and international military operation that would provide protection to people within Somalia.
- 338. While this paper was being prepared (and at a time when the situation in Somalia continued to deteriorate) issued two public statements that, while not explicitly citing the Kenya-Somali border closure, reiterated the importance of observing *non-refoulement* in relation to all Somali refugees. In the words of the High Commissioner's spokesperson, "UNHCR appeals to all states to uphold their international obligations with regard to *non-refoulement*. Returns to central and southern Somalia must only take place on a strictly voluntary basis" (Fleming 2010).
- 339. As well as upholding the principle of *non-refoulement* (even if it lacks the means to enforce it in practice), UNHCR has adopted a sceptical stance with respect to the suggestion that IDP protection can be an effective substitute for asylum in another state. While the notion of 'in-country' protection is an attractive one for host and donor states alike, it poses an evident threat to UNHCR's core mandate and for the integrity of the international refugee protection regime. In the context of a country such as Somalia, it is also an entirely impracticable approach.

## Part III: Towards a policy-response framework

#### Categories of border closure

- 340. While border closures are clearly conditioned by particular geographical, political and historical circumstances, some common trends and universal policy implications for UNHCR can be detected in the five case studies examined in this paper. Drawing upon those case studies, this section sets out a brief typology of border closures and policy responses.
- 341. Formal border closures intended to prevent refugees entering a state fall into two broad categories. The first is that of *security-driven border closures*, which are motivated primarily by fear about the collective demographic impact of a refugee influx, particularly if the flow is likely to exacerbate existing minority tensions within a host state.
- 342. Security-driven border closures are most likely to be emergency responses to sudden mass influxes resulting from escalating conflict in a country of origin. The Turkish, Macedonian and Kenyan border closures all clearly fall into this category: post-2001, the Afghan border closures were also motivated by security concerns.
- 343. The second category is that of *burden-spreading border closures*. These border closures are a response to cumulative saturation rather than an emergency influx. There is less likely to be even the perception that a significant political threat to national integrity exists, but instead an influx may trigger a border closure due to a gradual build-up of frustration that the international community has failed to adequately share the burden of hosting a refugee population, particularly in protracted refugee situations.
- 344. There is also a connection between burden-spreading border closures and a host state's insistence on the need for the international community to provide a solution to refugees' exile, generally through facilitating the repatriation of refugees to their place of origin. The Tanzania and Pakistan border closures (in 2000) are clear examples of this type of border closure. Burden-sharing concerns may also exacerbate a border closure primarily triggered by security concerns (as in Kenya).
- 345. Both types of border closure are to a considerable extent foreseeable. Hoststate media and politicians tend to speculate on the possibility of a border closure for some time before a decision is taken to physically seal the border. In all of the cases studied in this paper, the border closure was predicted by knowledgeable independent observers.
- 346. In the case of security-driven border closures, a state prevents the entry of refugees with the aim of securing national stability. As a result, solutions need to focus on removing the security threat posed by a mass influx, either by screening out militants from refugee populations (as demanded by Tanzania and Kenya) or by ensuring that the refugees do not exacerbate ethnic tension by offering other forms of international protection that do not require territorial asylum (as in Turkey and Macedonia).

- 347. In the case of burden-spreading border closures, the state's interest in sealing the border is to attempt to leverage a fairer settlement between the host state and the wider international community, in response to an ongoing protracted refugee situation. Solutions to these border closures therefore need to focus on offering prospects for sustainable solutions, particularly to long-term exile (as Pakistan and Tanzania both demanded) and on developing better models for international burden-sharing.
- 348. A well-established legal and normative framework preventing *refoulement* and confirming the right of all people to seek asylum is to be found in instruments such as the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the 1951 Refugee Convention and the 1969 OAU Convention. As this study has shown, however, both host and donor states are prepared to divert from this framework when they consider it necessary or in their interest to do so, often explaining their actions in terms of the 'exceptional' circumstances that confront them.

## **Policy responses**

- 349. In each of the cases examined in this paper, UNHCR's initial position has been to insist on the right of refugees to seek asylum in another state and the need for states to adhere to the principle of *non-refoulement*.
- 350. This insistence upon the principle of non-rejection at the frontier has in some cases resulted in severe criticism by the states concerned. It has also proved to be rather limited in its consequences. While UNHCR can certainly call upon its moral and legal authority in its efforts to uphold refugee protection principles, experience demonstrates that the organization cannot oblige host countries to keep their borders open, especially when the interests of those countries coincide with those of major Western, NATO and donor states.
- 351. In practice, therefore, UNHCR has felt it necessary to cooperate with states in the formulation and implementation of some alternative and interrelated approaches to the issue of refugee protection, most notably:
  - the creation of safe zones in countries of origin;
  - strengthened efforts to provide protection and assistance to displaced populations in countries of origin; and,
  - the establishment of international burden-sharing arrangements.

While a full examination of these approaches goes beyond the scope of this paper, some of their principal characteristics and shortcomings can be identified.

352. The establishment of a safe zone in Northern Iraq in 1991 followed a period of intense suffering for the many thousands of displaced people who made their way to the mountainous area where Turkey (with the support of its allies) had closed its border to new arrivals. It depended entirely on US and NATO military strength, was based on a questionable interpretation of the notion of 'voluntary repatriation', and raised a wide range of difficulties and dilemmas (many of them relatively new at that time) in relation to the militarization and politicization of humanitarian action.

- 353. Although in principle the concept of a safe zone does not present a challenge to the norm of *non-refoulement* norms, the establishment of such zones is highly problematic in situations where potential refugees are unable to seek asylum in other states. Given the huge expense and practical challenges involved in the establishment of safe zones, as well as the failure of this approach in the Balkans (most notoriously in relation to the Srebrenica massacre), this response seems unlikely to be developed further in relation to future border closures.
- 354. In the post-Cold War period, one of the most notable humanitarian developments has been the emergence of an IDP protection framework, coupled with a considerable increase in the financial and material support available for IDP assistance. This is in most respects a very welcome development. As advocates argued throughout the 1980s and 1990s, while IDP numbers grew exponentially in the post-Cold War period, the international community's efforts to uphold their rights and meet their needs proved to be far from adequate.
- 355. While considerable efforts have been made to address this situation during the past decade, there is a clear danger that IDP protection and assistance will be regarded as a substitute for, rather than a complement to, the protection and assistance that has more traditionally been provided to refugees (see UNHCR 2007b for a statement of the organization's policy on this matter).
- 356. As with the safe zone concept, states may (and indeed have) argued that there is no need for people to exercise their right to seek asylum in another state if they can be supported in their own country. This is a dangerous development, especially when it is combined with the closure of borders by potential host states and continued human rights violations in the country of origin.
- 357. The third approach with which UNHCR has cooperated is that of international burden-sharing, involving the transfer of refugee populations either direct from the border or from camps in a host state to a third country. In the Kosovo crisis of 1999, this approach took two specific forms: humanitarian evacuation (HEP) and humanitarian transfer (HTP).
- 358. In some respects, both HEP and HTP appear to meet basic protection standards. They do not involve *refoulement* and provide a means for refugees to find safety in another state. However, such arrangements ultimately rely on politically-contingent agreements between states with common strategic concerns, rather than on established legal obligations or normative principles.
- 359. If the opening of a border is conditional open the establishment of such arrangements, then the principle of asylum, a lynch-pin of the international refugee protection regime, may well be undermined. There is also a potential contradiction between the supposed universality of state obligations to refugees and the selective application of burden-sharing arrangements to displaced populations based on their ethnic or political affinity.
- 360. As the case of Kosovo demonstrates (and, in an earlier era, the international response to the movement of Indo-Chinese 'boat people'), burden-sharing may provide an effective means of keeping borders open and preventing *refoulement*,. But it depends to a very significant extent on the political interests of the states concerned.

#### Recommendations

- 361. As stated earlier, border closures and international responses to them are complex political events. UNHCR is just one of the actors involved and has relatively little autonomy or influence in comparison to states. Nevertheless, UNHCR has an important role to play in responding to border closures and in defending the international protection regime that emerged in 1951 as a direct response to the failure of states to open their borders to refugees fleeing Nazi persecution in the 1930s.
- 362. Defending the principles of protection, however, must be based upon a sense of pragmatism and should not rule out innovation. What follows are a number of recommendations that could form the basis of a policy toolkit for UNHCR and its partners.

#### UNHCR's public stance

- 363. UNHCR has a unique legal mandate as the guardian of the 1951 Refugee Convention. The organization thus has a duty to insist that states, whether or not they are signatories, continue to respect the rights that are specified in the Convention. UNHCR should never be perceived as condoning or even tacitly accepting border closures as an acceptable state policy.
- 364. In accordance with this principle, and even at the risk of public criticism, UNHCR must publicly condemn all instances of border closure as a breach of the fundamental human right to seek asylum and the normative obligation not to *refoule* refugees to territories where life or liberty may be threatened. In doing so, moreover, the organization must call on the support of other influential stakeholders, including the UN Secretary-General, the Emergency Relief Coordinator, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, the International Committee of the Red Cross and the NGO community.

## North-South equity

- 365. At the same time, UNHCR should ensure that its condemnation is not limited to states (usually in the developing world) that physically obstruct access to their territory. As noted earlier in this paper, the industrialized states are also responsible for preventing, deterring and restricting the arrival of people who are in need of protection, but are able to attain this objective by a wide range of administrative and technological devices.
- 366. UNHCR's protests against border closures in the South (where the vast majority of the world's refugees are to be found) will carry more weight if the organization is equally persistent in drawing attention to the restrictive asylum practices of Northern countries which have a much greater capacity to provide protection to the much smaller number of refugees and asylum seekers reaching their territory.

#### Engagement in IDP protection

- 367. In some situations where borders are closed, UNHCR may be called upon to offer its competence and capacity in the formulation of alternative approaches to actual or potential refugee influxes, normally in the form of providing protection and assistance to IDPs. If such solutions do not meet the basic normative principles governing refugee protection (because the border remains closed and refugees cannot seek asylum), UNHCR should exercise great caution before lending its support to such initiatives. Other humanitarian organizations with mandates different from that of UNHCR may be better placed to engage in such situations.
- 368. UNHCR has already underlined its determination to become involved in IDP protection only where such protection is not being used as a substitute for asylum, and has expressly made this a condition of its involvement in the Cluster Approach (UNHCR 2007b). IDP protection should continue to be embraced only where it offers a complementary or supplementary form of protection. Any use of IDP protection frameworks by states to effectively mask pre-emptive *refoulement* must be explicitly and publicly repudiated.

#### Burden-sharing arrangements

- 369. While this paper has drawn attention to the difficulties and dangers associated with the establishment of international burden-sharing arrangements, this approach to the prevention and resolution of border closures is worthy of further consideration. While many states appear reluctant to go much beyond their minimum refugee protection obligations, UNHCR has an important role to play in advocating on behalf of this approach, particularly in situations of mass influx.
- 370. In accordance with principles set out elsewhere in this paper, such burdensharing arrangements should not be linked to the establishment of safe zones or the confinement of displaced people to IDP camps or border areas of the country of origin.

#### Security concerns and screening

371. UNHCR should consider how it can meet state security concerns in situations where refugee influxes might also involve the arrival of combatants, terrorists or *genocidaires*. The establishment of effective screening mechanisms, as well as efforts to maintain the civilian character of refugee camps, may in some cases be enough to persuade states to refrain from closing their borders.

### Negative consequences of border closures

372. UNHCR should reinforce its efforts to persuade states that border closures are often ineffective if intended to prevent refugee entry (rather than denying their rights by making such entry 'illegal'). The organization must underline the fact that closing borders does not necessarily reduce movement, but instead increases smuggling, police corruption and irregular migration, with negative consequences not only for refugees but also for the host state and community. Border closures also have the effect of disrupting trade and other commercial activities, and thereby have a negative impact on local populations.

## Protracted refugee situations

- 373. Finally, it must be recognizes that if they were not confronted with the grim reality of protracted refugee situations, with all of the pressures that they impose on host states, actual and potential countries of asylum might be less likely to close their borders to new arrivals.
- 374. UNHCR's current efforts to focus international attention on the prevention and resolution of such protracted situations must thus be regarded as an essential component of the effort to address the problem of border closures.

#### **SOURCES**

AGENCE FRANCE-PRESSE, BOSIRE, B. (3 January 2007). 'Kenya deports hundreds of Somali refugees fleeing tension at home'.

AL-JAZEERA.NET. (15 June 2010). `UN urges halt to Kyrgyzstan clashes '.

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL (June 1999). 'Humanitarian evacuation and the international response to refugees from Kosovo'. EUR/65/05/99.

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL (May 2002). 'Amnesty International Report 2002: Afghanistan'.

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL (May 2007). 'Kenya: denied refuge - the effect of the closure of the Kenya-Somalia border on thousands of Somali asylum seekers and refugees'. AFR 32.002.2007.

ASIA NEWS (12 March 2010), `Tensions mount between Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan: border sector close', <a href="http://www.speroforum.com/a/28933/KYRGYZSTAN--UZBEKISTAN---Tensions-rising-between-Bishkek-and-Tashkent-border-sector-closed">http://www.speroforum.com/a/28933/KYRGYZSTAN--UZBEKISTAN---Tensions-rising-between-Bishkek-and-Tashkent-border-sector-closed</a>

BAKEWELL, O., 'Repatriation and self-settled refugees in Zambia: bringing solutions to the wrong problems'. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 13:4, (2000), pp. 356–373.

BBC (27 February 2001). 'Clashes empty Macedonian villages'. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/1192405.stm.

BBC (May 2009). 'Italy turns rescued migrants back'. http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/8037803.stm.

BERDALM, J.-F. (2008). 'The devil in France. The tragedy of Spanish republicans and French policy after the Civil War'. <a href="http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/docs/00/37/43/18/PDF/The-Devil-in-France-Transversal-Vol.3.pdf">http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/docs/00/37/43/18/PDF/The-Devil-in-France-Transversal-Vol.3.pdf</a>.

CARTAGENA COLLOQUIUM (November 1984). 'Cartagena Declaration on Refugees, Colloquium on the International Protection of Refugees in Central America, Mexico and Panama'.

CATUDAL, H., 'The war in Kurdistan: end of nationalist struggle'. *International Relations*, 5, (1976), pp. 1024–1044.

CHINA NEWS (October 2001). 'China closes border with Afghanistan'. www.chinaorg.cn.

CRISP, J. (2002). 'No solutions in sight: the problem of protracted refugee situations in Africa'. *The Center for Comparative Immigration Studies, University of California, San Diego, Working Paper*, No.68.

CRISP, J., MARTIN, L. AND PRATTLEY, W. (March 1992). 'Review of UNHCR emergency preparedness and response in the Persian Gulf Crisis'. UNHCR/GULF/EVAL/12.

DAILY NATION (April 2007). 'UN protests as Kenya sends back Somali refugees'.

DOWTY, A. (1987). Closed Borders: the Contemporary Assualt on Freedom of Movement. Yale University Press.

EINARSEN, T., 'Refugee protection beyond Kosovo: quo vadis?'. *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 14:2, (2001), pp. 119–127.

EURASIA.NET, KADAMJAYOV, J. (March 2010) `Fergana Valley: relations cooling, Uzbek-Kyrgyz relations growing increasingly violent'.

http://www.eurasianet.org/departments/civilsociety/articles/eav030910a.shtml

EUROPEAN COUNCIL OF REFUGEES AND EXILES (January 2000). 'The Kosovo refugee crisis'.

FERRIS, E., 'Internal displacement and the right to seek asylum'. *Refugee Survey Quarterly*, 27:3, (2008), pp. 76–92.

FLEMING, M. (21 May 2010). 'UNHCR briefing notes: UNHCR appeals on Somalia for international obligations on *non-refoulement* to be observed'.

FRELICK, B., 'The false promise of Operation Provide Comfort: protecting refugees or protection of state power?' *Middle East Report*, No.176.

FRELICK, B., 'Refugee rights: the new frontier of human rights protection'. *Buffalo Human Rights Law Review*, 4, (1998), pp. 261–274.

GIBNEY, M. and HANSEN, R., 'Deportation and the liberal state: the forcible return of asylum seekers and unlawful migrants in Canada, Germany and United Kingdom'. *UNHCR New Issues in Refugee Research Working Paper Series*, No.77.

GOODWIN-GILL, G. and MCADAM, J. (2007). The Refugee in International Law. Oxford University Press.

HATHAWAY, J. (2005). The Rights of Refugees in International Law. Cambridge University Press.

HELTON, A., 'Asylum and refugee protection in Thailand'. *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 1:1, (1989), pp. 20–47.

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH (March 2009). 'From horror to hopelessness: Kenya's forgotten Somali refugee crisis'. http://www.hrw.org/node/81794.

INDEPENDENT COMMISSION OF EXPERTS (BERGIER) (December 1999). 'Switzerland and refugees in the Nazi era'.

INNER CITY PRESS, LEE, M.R., (15 June 2010) `Ban and UNICEF quiet on Uzbek human rights, Popov, as Karimov closes border'.

INTER-AGENCY STANDING COMMITTEE (February 2008). 'Background document: preserving humanitarian space, protection and security'.

http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/48da506c2.html. WO/0803/2583/7.

IRIN (November 2001). 'Pakistan: UNHCR concerned over security in IDP camps'.

JANKULOSKI, Z. (May 1998). 'Why Macedonia matters: spill-over of the refugee crisis from

Kosovo to Macedonia'. In The Kosovo Crisis RSC Working Paper No.1.

JOINT GOVERNMENT STATEMENT (1995). 'Communique of the Regional Summit on Rwanda, Nairobi, 7th January 1995'. Nairobi: State House.

JOINT NGOS STATEMENT (October 2001). 'Working to solve the crisis in Afghanistan'. <a href="https://www.care.org">www.care.org</a>.

KAISER, T., 'Dispersal, division and diversification: durable solutions and Sudanese refugees in Uganda'. *Journal of Eastern African Studies*, 4:1, (2010), pp. 44–60.

LOESCHER, G. (2001) UNHCR in World Politics: A perilous path. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

LONG, C. (2009). *The Politics of Refugee Repatriation in the Twentieth Century*. Ph.D. thesis, University of Cambridge.

LYMAN, P. (April 1991). 'Statement before the Subcommittee on Immigration and Refugee Affairs of the Senate Judiciary Committee'. US Department of State Dispatch.

MAGA, T., 'Closing the door: the French government and refugee policy 1933-39'. French Historical Studies, 12:3, (1982), pp. 424-442.

MARRUS, M. (1985). The Unwanted: European Refugees in the Twentieth Century. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

MILLER, J., 'Sharing the security burden: towards the convergence of refugee protection and state security'. *RSC Working Paper*, No.4.

MOGIRE, A., 'Refugee realities: refugee rights versus state security in Kenya and Tanzania'. *Transformation: An International Journal of Holistic Mission Studies*, **26**, (2009), pp. 15–29.

NORTH, N. (May 1999). 'Cherie sobs for Kosovo refugees, no let-up: PM tells refugees they will go back to their homes'. Daily Record.

OCHA (October 2001a). 'Afghanistan Crisis - OCHA Situation Report No.9'.

OCHA (October 2001b). 'Afghanistan Situation Report No.16'.

OGATA, S. (2005). The Turbulent Decade. London: WW. Norton and Co.

ORGANIZATION OF AFRICAN UNITY (September 1969). 'Convention Governing the Specific Aspects of Refugee Problems in Africa'. http://www.africa-union.org/Official-documents/Treaties-20Conventions-20Protocols/Refugee-Convention.pdf. Last checked 23 June 2009.

OXFAM (March 2009). 'Addressing the humanitarian crisis on the Kenya/Somalia border'.

POWER, S. (2008). Chasing the Flame: Sergio Vieira de Mello and the fight to save the world. London: Allen Lane.

RUIZ, H., 'Afghanistan: conflict and displacement 1978-2001'. Forced Migration Review, 13.

RUTINWA, B., 'The Tanzanian government's response to the Rwandan emergency'. *Journal of Refugee Studies*, 9, (1996), pp. 291–302.

SCHMEIDL, S., '(Human) security dilemmas: long-term implications of the Afghan refugee crisis'. *Third World Quarterly*, 23:1, (2002), pp. 7–29.

VAN SELM, J., 'Foreign policy considerations in dealing with Afghanistan's refugees: when security and protection collide'. *Forced Migration Review*, 13.

SKRAN, C. (1995). Refugees in Inter-War Europe. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

SUHRKE, A. (2000). 'From one crisis to another: organizational learning in UNHCR'. In CARLSSON, J. and WOHLGEMUTH, L. (Eds.), Learning in Development Co-operation Almqvist & Wiksell International.

SUHRKE, A., BARUTCISKI, M., SANDISON, P. AND GARLOCK, R. (February 2000). 'The Kosovo refugee crisis: an independent evaluation of UNHCR's emergency preparedness and response'. http://repository.forcedmigration.org/showmetadata.jsp?pid=fmo:3644.

SUPREME COURT OF THE UNITED STATES (21 June 1993). 'Judgement, Sale v. Haitian Centers Council'. http://supct.law.cornell.edu/supct/html/92-344.ZO.html. 113 S. Ct. 2549, 113 S. Ct. 2549, 125 L. (92-344), 509 U.S. 155 (1993).

TAIT, A. (November 2001). 'Refugees latest victims of terrorist attacks'. www.isn.ethz.ch.

THE GUARDIAN, CARROLL, R. (25 October 2001). 'Taliban build base inside Pakistan: Colony provides medical care, cash and food'.

THE NEW YORK TIMES, KINZER, S. (June 1991). 'Last Kurdish camp is shut in Turkey near Iraqi border'.

THE NEW YORK TIMES, ROHDE, D. (7 May 1999). 'Crisis in Kosovo: refugees: Macedonian troops said to push 1,000 refugees back'.

THE TIMES, MURRAY, A. (21 March 1975a). 'Plight of Kurds becoming desperate'.

THE TIMES, SPROAT, I (20 January 1975b). 'Plight of the Kurds'.

THE TIMES, HALPIN, T. (15 June 2010). `Uzbekistan closes borders to refugees'.

UN COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS (February 1998). 'Report of the Representative of the Secretary-General, Mr. Francis M. Deng: Addendum: Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement'. E/CN.4/1998/53/Add.2.

UN GENERAL ASSEMBLY (July 1951). 'Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees'. United Nations, Treaty Series. Vol. 189, p. 137.

UN WIRE (November 2001). 'Iranian border remains closed despite UN pleas'.

UNHCR (January 1994). 'The principle of *non-refoulement* as a norm of customary international law; response to the questions posed to UNHCR by the Federal Constitutional Court of the Federal Republic of Germany'.

UNHCR, 'Message to all Rwandese refugees in Tanzania from the Government of the United Republic of Tanzania and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees'. *International Journal of Refugee Law*, 9, (1997), pp. 328–329.

UNHCR (2000). *The State of the World's Refugees: Fifty Years of Humanitarian Protection*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

UNHCR (July 2007a). 'Concept paper for the High Commissioner's Dialogue on Protection Challenges'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/4742b37c2.html">http://www.unhcr.org/4742b37c2.html</a>.

UNHCR (February 2007b). 'The protection of internally displaced persons and the role of UNHCR'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/refworld/rwmain?docid=45ddc5c04&page=search">http://www.unhcr.org/cgi-bin/texis/vtx/refworld/rwmain?docid=45ddc5c04&page=search</a>.

UNHCR (August 2009). 'UNHCR chief visits Dadaab, draws attention to 'dramatic' Somali refugee crisis'. http://www.unhcr.org/4a7955db6.html.

UNHCR (June 2010). `UNHCR launches emergency airlift to Uzbekistan'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/4c176bd86.html">http://www.unhcr.org/4c176bd86.html</a>.

UNHCR: DIP (April 2010). 'Standard Operating Procedures (SOPs) for addressing *refoulement* or imminent risk of *refoulement*'.

UNHCR EXCOM (1981). 'Protection of asylum seekers in situations of large-scale influx'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/3d4ab3ff2.html">http://www.unhcr.org/3d4ab3ff2.html</a>.

UNHCR EXCOM (2004). 'Conclusion on international cooperation and burden and responsibility sharing in mass influx situations'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/41751fd82.html">http://www.unhcr.org/41751fd82.html</a>.

UNHCR EXCOM (2002). 'Conclusions on the civilian and humanitarian character of asylum'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/41b041534.html">http://www.unhcr.org/41b041534.html</a>

UNHCR EXCOM STANDING COMMITTEE (February 2000). 'The Kosovo refugee crisis: an independent evaluation of UNHCR's emergency preparedness and response'. <a href="http://www.unhcr.org/3ae68d19c.html">http://www.unhcr.org/3ae68d19c.html</a>.

UNITED NATIONS (10 December 1948). 'Universal Declaration of Human Rights'. A/Res/217(III).

UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY (1966). 'International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights'. <a href="http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/ccpr.htm">http://www2.ohchr.org/english/law/ccpr.htm</a>.

UNITED NATIONS GENERAL ASSEMBLY (1975). 'Convention Against Torture: and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment'. <a href="http://www.hrweb.org/legal/cat.html">http://www.hrweb.org/legal/cat.html</a>.

UNITED NATIONS SECRETARY-GENERAL (April 2001). 'The situation in Afghanistan and its implications for international peace and security: report of the Secretary-General to the UN Security Council'. A/55/907 - S/2001/384.

US COMMITTEE FOR REFUGEES AND IMMIGRANTS (June 2001). 'USCRI World Refugee Survey 2001: Pakistan:'. USCRI.

UZNEWS.NET (16 June 2010). `Uzbek citizens indignant at closed border for refugees from Kyrgyzstan'.

http://www.uznews.net/news\_single.php?lng=en&sub=hot&cid=30&nid=14199

ZIECK, M. (1997). *UNHCR and Voluntary Repatriation of Refugees: a legal analysis*. The Hague: Martinus Nijhoff.

ZOLBERG, A., SUHRKE, A. AND AGUAYO, S. (1989). *Escape from Violence: Conflict and the Refugee Crisis in the Developing World.* Oxford: Oxford University Press.